School of Doctoral Studies in Biological Sciences

University of South Bohemia in České Budějovice Faculty of Science



Adenosine signaling in Drosophila

Ph.D. Thesis

Mgr. Lucie Kučerová

Supervisor: doc. RNDr. Michal Žurovec, CSc.

University of South Bohemia, Faculty of Science, Department of Genetics, České Budějovice Biology Centre of the Academy of Sciences of the Czech Republic, Institute of Entomology, České Budějovice

České Budějovice 2013

This thesis should be cited as:

Kučerová, L, 2013: Adenosine signaling in *Drosophila*. Ph.D. Thesis, University of South Bohemia, Faculty of Science, School of Doctoral Studies in Biological Sciences, České Budějovice, Czech Republic, 50 pp.

Annotation

This thesis characterizes adenosine signalization in *Drosophila* and describes response to adenosine in various cell types. Extracellular adenosine mediates most of its physiological effects through its receptors but recent data also indicate that adenosine transport also has important physiological functions. It was shown in this thesis that adenosine stimulates only cAMP second messenger system in *Drosophila* cells endogenously expressing *AdoR*. The pharmacological profile of the DmAdoR was established using the cAMP functional assay. The utility of the agonist 2-chloroadenosine and antagonist SCH58261 were examined in flies *in vivo* and compared with phenotypes of *DmAdoR* mutants. The responses of *Drosophila* cells to adenosine mediated by adenosine transport were also examined. Different cell types exhibited striking differences in adenosine uptake and adenosine recycling that were closely connected with the regulation of carbohydrate and lipid metabolism. This thesis provides an important foundation for the study of interactions between adenosine receptor and adenosine transport.

Declaration [in Czech]

Prohlašuji, že svoji disertační práci jsem vypracovala samostatně pouze s použitím pramenů a literatury uvedených v seznamu citované literatury.

Prohlašuji, že v souladu s § 47b zákona č. 111/1998 Sb. v platném znění souhlasím se zveřejněním své disertační práce, a to v nezkrácené podobě elektronickou cestou ve veřejně přístupné části databáze STAG provozované Jihočeskou univerzitou v Českých Budějovicích na jejích internetových stránkách, a to se zachováním mého autorského práva k odevzdanému textu této kvalifikační práce. Souhlasím dále s tím, aby toutéž elektronickou cestou byly v souladu s uvedeným ustanovením zákona č. 111/1998 Sb. zveřejněny posudky školitele a oponentů práce i záznam o průběhu a výsledku obhajoby kvalifikační práce. Rovněž souhlasím s porovnáním textu mé kvalifikační práce s databází kvalifikačních prací Theses.cz provozovanou Národním registrem vysokoškolských kvalifikačních prací a systémem na odhalování plagiátů.

České Budějovice, 17.1.2013

.....

Lucie Kučerová

This thesis originated from a partnership of Faculty of Science, University of South Bohemia, and Institute of Entomology, Biology Centre of the ASCR, supporting doctoral studies in the Molecular and Cellular Biology and Genetics study programme.



Financial support

My work was supported by following research grants: Grant Agency of the Academy of Sciences of Czech Republic KJB501410801 to Jana Fleischmannova and Research Center Program from the Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports of the Czech Republic MSMT - LC06077 to Petr Dvorak, Vladimir Kral, Petr Bartunek, Michal Zurovec and Ivan Rosenberg.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Michal Zurovec for his support throughout my Ph.D. studies and opportunity to learn so many laboratory methods. My thanks belong to my former supervisor Dr. Martina Zurovcova for her friendship and understanding as well. Also, I would like to thank all members of our laboratory for friendly atmosphere. My thanks go as well to my family and friends for their endless patience and encouragement. My special thanks belong to my husband Zbynek. Finally I would like to thank all nice cooperating organisms.

List of papers and author's contribution

The thesis is based on the following papers (listed chronologically):

- I. Fleischmannova J, Kucerova L, Sandova K, Steinbauerova V, Broz V, Simek P, Zurovec M. (2012) Differential response of Drosophila cell lines to extracellular adenosine. Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 42: 321-331 (IF = 3.246). Lucie Kučerová performed isolation of RNA, cDNA synthesis and qRT-PCR from cell culture samples. She also helped with Ado incorporation assays and participated on the preparation and revision of the manuscript.
- II. Kucerova L, Broz V, Fleischmannova J, Santruckova J, Sidorov R, Dolezal V, Zurovec M. (2012) Characterization of the Drosophila adenosine receptor: the effect of adenosine analogs on cAMP signaling in Drosophila cells and their utility for in vivo experiments. Journal of Neurochemistry 121: 383-395 (IF = 4.061).

Lucie Kučerová was responsible for isolation of RNA, cDNA synthesis, qRT-PCR, sequence alignment reconstruction, in vivo experiments with adenosine receptor analogs and statistical analysis of all experiments. She also helped with cultivation of cell cultures. She prepared the manuscript for publication in cooperation with Michal Žurovec.

Contents

INTRODUCTION	1
1. Adenosine signaling	1
2. Adenosine receptors	3
3. Adenosine transport and metabolism	4
4. Adenosine signaling in Drosophila	6
References	8
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	
AIMS OF THE WORK	
RESULTS	15
Part I – Characterisation of the Drosophila adenosine receptor: the effect of adenosine	
analogs on cAMP signaling in Drosophila cells and their utility for in vivo	
experiments	15
Supporting informations	29
Part II – Differential response of Drosophila cell lines to extracellular adenosine	33
Supplementary materials	45
Conclusions	50

INTRODUCTION

1. Adenosine signaling

Recent progress in biology has shown that many basic mechanisms underlying development, immunity, metabolism, tumor growth and even behavior are evolutionarily conserved. Our ability to manipulate the genome of model organisms became a widely used approach to study various physiological disorders and model specific diseases. The studies of model organisms are therefore paving the way for further development in human disease research. The research on *Drosophila* played a crucial role in identifying genes controlling the development in insect and vertebrates, and now the genetic research turns its focus to other complex issues, including energy homeostasis, tumor growth and immune response (Tannahill and O'Neill, 2011) *Drosophila* provides the advantage of a lower complexity model system combined with the opportunity to use genetic approaches, which are not possible in higher organisms.

Adenosine (Ado) is an ubiquitous metabolite and its concentration in cells and tissue fluids ranges under normal conditions from 20 to 200 nM and can rise during stressful conditions into the micromolar range (Fredholm, 2010). The release and uptake of Ado requires nucleoside membrane transport, but adenosine might also be produced by apoptotic cells. The half-life of Ado in the circulation is very short, usually between 1 and 10 s (Jacobson and Gao, 2006). The steady-state extracellular concentration of Ado is maintained by the rate of its production in the extracellular and/or intracellular space, and its reutilization for ATP synthesis (salvage pathway) due to rephosphorylation or catabolism by adenosine deaminases (EC 3.5.4.4) to inosine and hypoxanthine. Elevated concentration of extracellular Ado is connected to many serious diseases including congenital immunodeficiency, diabetic complications, lung inflammation and asthma (Ponnoth and Jamal Mustafa, 2011; Sakowicz-Burkiewicz et al., 2006; Sauer et al., 2009). High concentrations of Ado have also been reported in most cancer tissues, where it was implicated as an important factor in tumor growth (Blay et al., 1997; Gessi et al., 2011; Spychala, 2000; Stagg and Smyth, 2010). Emerging evidence indicates that nearly all cancers regardless of cellular or tissue origin show impaired cellular energy homeostasis (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011).

Depending on the cell types and conditions, extracellular Ado modulates energy metabolism, cell cycle, and apoptosis (Abbracchio et al., 1995; Apasov et al., 1995; Ceruti et



FIGURE 1. – **Ado signal as a paracrine regulator of metabolic imbalance within tissues.** The cells under stress conditions convert part of their ATP to Ado, which is then released by equilibrative transporter (ENT) to extracellular space. The signal is received by adenosine receptors (AR) in neighboring cells, which in turn decrease their metabolic activity. Adapted from Cunha, 2008.

al., 2000; Dawicki et al., 1997; Fishman et al., 2000; Ohana et al., 2001). Adenosine has a big advantage for being a homeostatic regulator because its derivatives are key molecules determining the energy charge (ATP), redox status (NADH) as well as transmethylation and cellular growth (SAM, SAH) (Gomes et al., 2011). Ado signal has a prominent role as a paracrine regulator of metabolic imbalance within tissues (Cunha, 2008). At least in some tissues Ado seems to synchronize metabolic activities of cells. The cells under stress conditions convert part of their ATP to Ado, which is then released by equilibrative transporter to extracellular space. The signal is received by adenosine receptors in neighboring cells, which in turn decrease their metabolic activity (Cunha, 2008). The cell responses result at optimizing the balance between energy consumption and production and Ado has been described as a 'retaliatory metabolite' (Newby et al., 1985). It took, however, 30 years to prove this concept at least for some tissues - mainly due to the local nature of adenosine signals, its short half-life in extracellular space and methodological problems of measuring adenosine concentrations.

Besides its homeostatic role Ado also plays an important role in neural tissue as a modulator of neuronal activity in mammals by regulating neurotransmitter release and neuronal excitability (Cunha, 2008; Fredholm et al., 2005). The most evident effect is the selective depression of excitatory transmission (Dunwiddie and Masino, 2001).

2. Adenosine receptors

Four distinct Ado receptors (AR) were described in mammals, including humans, mice and rats, all well characterized by pharmacological studies and implicated in mediating most of the physiological effect of extracellular Ado (for a review see (Fredholm, 2010). Human adenosine receptors (Fig. 2) display an overall amino acid identity of 31 - 46% (Piirainen et al., 2011). They belong to G-protein-coupled the receptor family and are positively (A2A and A2B)



FIGURE 2. – Human adenosine receptor (AR) subtypes and mechanism of action. Adenosine is a naturally occurring ligand of four subtypes of G-protein-coupled cell membrane receptors, which exibit high (A_1 and A_{2A}) or low (A_{2B} and A_3) binding affinity. Human ARs either activate (A_{2A} and A_{2B}) or inhibit (A_1 and A_3) adenylate cyclase. Adapted from (Gemignani and Abbott, 2010).

or negatively (A1 and A3) coupled to adenylate cyclase (Fredholm et al., 1994; Linden, 1994; van Calker et al., 1979). A number of AR ligands displaying selectivity for individual receptor subtypes and much better metabolic stability than Ado were characterized. A detailed structure of the human A2AR has been solved and co-crystallization was performed with its agonists Ado, UK-432097 and 5'-N-ethylcarboxamidoadenosine (NECA) and antagonist ZM241385 (Jaakola et al., 2008; Lebon et al., 2011; Xu et al., 2011). The contact amino acid residues for binding of these Ado analogs were elucidated. The amino acid residues responsible for ligand binding differences still need to be discovered.

It is very difficult to measure the affinity of adenosine to the receptors directly, because of its rapid metabolism and relatively high endogenous levels. Adenosine potency has

to be measured in functional assays (Fredholm, 2010). The estimated EC50 values for adenosine-induced cAMP response of the human A1, A2A, A2B and A3 receptors expressed in CHO cells are 0.3, 0.7, 24 and 0.3 μ M, respectively (Fredholm et al., 2001). Another methodical problem is caused by the behavior of ARs as "spare receptors", which means that the potency of the agonist is highly influenced by the number of receptor molecules in the given cell type (Arslan et al., 1997). It is therefore not so useful to divide these receptors simply into high affinity and low affinity (Fredholm, 2010).

The ARs are widely expressed in various tissues and Ado responses are highly dependent on the receptor subtype and the level of receptor expression in a particular cell type. Mice carrying null mutations in different adenosine receptor subtypes are viable displaying only subtle phenotypic effects. The receptor knockouts show reductions or enhancements of physiological activities in cardiovascular and the nervous system specific for receptor deletion (Fredholm et al., 2005; Hasko and Pacher, 2008). Despite of the progress in the elucidation of the effects of Ado signaling, there are potential problems with compensatory mechanisms and receptor redundancy, which are poorly understood (Johansson et al., 2007). Further research of Ado signaling requires the combination of pharmacological and genetic approaches and multiple adenosine receptor subtype deficiency studies (Yaar et al., 2005).

3. Adenosine transport and metabolism

Recent reports also show the clinical importance of adenosine transporters and their interactions with receptors. Two types of specialized transporter systems mediate transport of nucleosides across cytoplasmic membranes. The first type, named equilibrative nucleoside transporters (ENTs), facilitates the diffusion of nucleosides down their concentration gradient. The second type, called concentrative nucleoside transporters (CNTs), can transport nucleosides into the cytoplasm even against concentration gradient by co-transport of Na⁺ (King et al., 2006). Both equilibrative (ENT1-4 in mammals) and concentrative nucleoside transporters (CNT1-3 in mammals) are able to effectively transport Ado and thus contribute to Ado signaling regulation. Moreover, it has recently been shown that nucleoside transporters might play an important role in the cellular metabolism independent of Ado receptor signaling (Huber-Ruano et al., 2010).

The major physiological role of Ado transport was postulated as a regulator, especially a terminator of Ado signal at the receptors (Choi et al., 2004). Consistently, the pharmacological inhibition of equilibrative nucleoside transporters (ENTs) leads to increased Ado signaling through the adenosine receptors (Grenz et al., 2012). Several recent reports, however, do not support this simple model. For example, the ablation of the *ENT1* gene in the mouse, which was expected to result in the increased Ado concentration due to the decreased uptake activity of ENT1, had an opposite effect. It was found that the ablation of the *ENT1* has a physiological role in ethanol-mediated behaviors, associated with a decrease in the activation of adenosine A1 receptor connected most probably with the decrease of extracellular Ado concentration (Choi et al., 2004). Another recent study strongly suggests the involvement of human ENT3 in glucose metabolism and Pigmented hypertrichotic dermatosis with insulin-dependent diabetes (PHID) syndrome (Cliffe et al., 2009). Further progress in the research of these interactions is hampered by the complexity of the mammalian models, low metabolic stability of Ado and the use of Ado receptor analogs that interfere with Ado transport and conversion to AMP or inosine.

The major source of extracellular Ado is the catabolism of ATP released from stressed cells by 5'-nucleotidases or ecto-phosphodiesterase (Fig. 3). Alternatively, Ado is formed



FIGURE 3. – Schematic model of adenosine metabolism and recycling. Red –Ado salvage pathway to ATP, blue – purine catabolic pathway, grey – less used conversion to SAH.

intracellularly by sequential dephosphorylation of Ado nucleotides and released via nucleoside transporters (Fredholm et al., 2011).

There are two major pathways for adenosine conversion in most eukaryotic cells (Fig. 3) - either the rephosphorylation to AMP or deamination to inosine; cleavage to adenine and conversion to SAH are negligible (Hershfield, 2001.). Adenosine deaminase (ADA) catalyzes the irreversible, hydrolytic deamination of Ado to inosine and ammonia and subsequently inosine can undergo reversible phosphorolysis to hypoxanthine by Purine nucleoside phosphorylase (PNP). Alternatively, Ado can be converted to adenosine monophosphate (AMP) by the adenosine kinase (AK), which has a higher affinity for adenosine than ADA. Ado kinase and nucleoside transporters are key players of Ado salvage. The recycling of Ado to AMP has a major impact for energy conservation because of the high-energy requirements of Ado *de novo* synthesis (Park and Gupta, 2008).

4. Adenosine signaling in *Drosophila*

Drosophila has only a single Ado receptor gene (*AdoR*). The closest human homolog of *Drosophila* DmAdoR is A2AR. It has about 38.3% identity in the 350 base long N-terminal part. DmAdoR is expressed mainly in the optic lobes of the brain, ring gland, imaginal discs and salivary glands of the third instar *Drosophila* larvae. In adults, the expression is higher in the head than in the rest of the body (Dolezelova et al., 2007). *Drosophila* DmAdoR null mutant flies are viable but exhibit reduced associative learning and defects in synaptic transmission (Knight et al., 2010). Ectopic expression of higher levels of DmAdoR is lethal (Dolezelova et al., 2007). So far only one AR antagonist – caffeine was tested for its interactions with DmAdoR (Wu et al., 2009). Caffeine belongs to natural xanthines. Most of its effects in mammals are mediated through the strong blocking of A1 and A2A receptors (Fredholm et al. 1999). However, the responses connected with sleep and circadian rhythms of *Drosophila AdoR* null mutants to caffeine are the same as in the wt flies, suggesting that some fundamentally different signaling mechanisms regarding adenosine and caffeine are used in mammals versus flies (Wu et al., 2009).

Other genes involved in Ado signaling and metabolism are also conserved across phyla. There are three genes encoding eqilibrative nucleoside transporters (*ENTs*) and two concentrative nucleoside transporters (*CNTs*) in flies (Machado et al., 2007). The levels of extracellular Ado in the body fluids of vertebrates and insects are similar (Dolezelova et al.,

2007). Hypomorph of *Drosophila Ent2* equilibrative transporter, have defects in synaptic transmission and reduced associative learning (Knight et al., 2010). *Drosophila* mutant in the major Ado deaminase gene *ADGF-A* is homozygous lethal (Dolezal et al., 2005). It was also found that *Ent2* and *AdoR* mutants display complex compensatory changes in the expression of the AdoR, Ado transporters and several other genes involved in Ado signaling, metabolism and transport (Knight et al., 2010).

The research regarding the relationship between Ado signaling and Ado transport in *Drosophila* offers a substantial advantage of lower complexity model system. Such research in mammalian models is hampered by the use of analogs of AR. These compounds provide a good selectivity for particular adenosine receptor isoforms; however, they also strongly interfere with the Ado transport and metabolic conversion of Ado to AMP or inosine. The relationship between Ado signaling and Ado transport seems to be crucial to our understanding of the regulation of energy homeostasis in various cell types.

REFERENCES

- Abbracchio, M.P., Ceruti, S., Barbieri, D., Franceschi, C., Malorni, W., Biondo, L.,Burnstock, G., Cattabeni, F., 1995. A novel action for adenosine: apoptosis of astroglialcells in rat brain primary cultures. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 213, 908-915.
- Apasov, S., Koshiba, M., Redegeld, F., Sitkovsky, M.V., 1995. Role of extracellular ATP and P1 and P2 classes of purinergic receptors in T-cell development and cytotoxic T lymphocyte effector functions. Immunol Rev 146, 5-19.
- Arslan, G., Kontny, E., Fredholm, B.B., 1997. Down-regulation of adenosine A2A receptors upon NGF-induced differentiation of PC12 cells. Neuropharmacology 36, 1319-1326.
- Blay, J., White, T.D., Hoskin, D.W., 1997. The extracellular fluid of solid carcinomas contains immunosuppressive concentrations of adenosine. Cancer Res 57, 2602-2605.
- Ceruti, S., Giammarioli, A.M., Camurri, A., Falzano, L., Rufini, S., Frank, C., Fiorentini, C., Malorni, W., Abbracchio, M.P., 2000. Adenosine- and 2-chloro-adenosine-induced cytopathic effects on myoblastic cells and myotubes: involvement of different intracellular mechanisms. Neuromuscul Disord 10, 436-446.
- Cliffe, S.T., Kramer, J.M., Hussain, K., Robben, J.H., de Jong, E.K., de Brouwer, A.P.,
 Nibbeling, E., Kamsteeg, E.J., Wong, M., Prendiville, J., James, C., Padidela, R., Becknell,
 C., van Bokhoven, H., Deen, P.M., Hennekam, R.C., Lindeman, R., Schenck, A., Roscioli,
 T., Buckley, M.F., 2009. SLC29A3 gene is mutated in pigmented hypertrichosis with
 insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus syndrome and interacts with the insulin signaling
 pathway. Hum Mol Genet 18, 2257-2265.
- Cunha, R.A., 2008. Different cellular sources and different roles of adenosine: A1 receptormediated inhibition through astrocytic-driven volume transmission and synapse-restricted A2A receptor-mediated facilitation of plasticity. Neurochem Int 52, 65-72.
- Dawicki, D.D., Chatterjee, D., Wyche, J., Rounds, S., 1997. Extracellular ATP and adenosine cause apoptosis of pulmonary artery endothelial cells. Am J Physiol 273, L485-494.
- Dolezal, T., Dolezelova, E., Zurovec, M., Bryant, P.J., 2005. A role for adenosine deaminase in Drosophila larval development. Plos Biol 3, e201.
- Dolezelova, E., Nothacker, H.P., Civelli, O., Bryant, P.J., Zurovec, M., 2007. A Drosophila adenosine receptor activates cAMP and calcium signaling. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 37, 318-329.

- Dunwiddie, T.V., Masino, S.A., 2001. The role and regulation of adenosine in the central nervous system. Annu Rev Neurosci 24, 31-55.
- Fishman, P., Bar-Yehuda, S., Ohana, G., Pathak, S., Wasserman, L., Barer, F., Multani, A.S., 2000. Adenosine acts as an inhibitor of lymphoma cell growth: a major role for the A3 adenosine receptor. Eur J Cancer 36, 1452-1458.
- Fredholm, B.B., 2010. Adenosine receptors as drug targets. Exp Cell Res 316, 1284-1288.
- Fredholm, B.B., Abbracchio, M.P., Burnstock, G., Daly, J.W., Harden, T.K., Jacobson, K.A., Leff, P., Williams, M., 1994. Nomenclature and classification of purinoceptors. Pharmacol Rev 46, 143-156.
- Fredholm, B.B., Chen, J.F., Cunha, R.A., Svenningsson, P., Vaugeois, J.M., 2005. Adenosine and brain function. Int Rev Neurobiol 63, 191-270.
- Fredholm, B.B., Irenius, E., Kull, B., Schulte, G., 2001. Comparison of the potency of adenosine as an agonist at human adenosine receptors expressed in Chinese hamster ovary cells. Biochem Pharmacol 61, 443-448.
- Fredholm, B.B., Johansson, S., Wang, Y.Q., 2011. Adenosine and the regulation of metabolism and body temperature. Adv Pharmacol 61, 77-94.
- Gemignani, A., Abbott, B., 2010. The emerging role of the selective A2A agonist in pharmacologic stress testing. J Nucl Cardiol 17, 494-497.
- Gessi, S., Merighi, S., Sacchetto, V., Simioni, C., Borea, P.A., 2011. Adenosine receptors and cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta 1808, 1400-1412.
- Gomes, C.V., Kaster, M.P., Tome, A.R., Agostinho, P.M., Cunha, R.A., 2011. Adenosine receptors and brain diseases: neuroprotection and neurodegeneration. Biochim Biophys Acta 1808, 1380-1399.
- Grenz, A., Bauerle, J.D., Dalton, J.H., Ridyard, D., Badulak, A., Tak, E., McNamee, E.N.,
 Clambey, E., Moldovan, R., Reyes, G., Klawitter, J., Ambler, K., Magee, K., Christians,
 U., Brodsky, K.S., Ravid, K., Choi, D.S., Wen, J., Lukashev, D., Blackburn, M.R.,
 Osswald, H., Coe, I.R., Nurnberg, B., Haase, V.H., Xia, Y., Sitkovsky, M., Eltzschig,
 H.K., 2012. Equilibrative nucleoside transporter 1 (ENT1) regulates postischemic blood
 flow during acute kidney injury in mice. J Clin Invest 122, 693-710.
- Hanahan, D., Weinberg, R.A., 2011. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144, 646-674.
- Hasko, G., Pacher, P., 2008. A2A receptors in inflammation and injury: lessons learned from transgenic animals. J Leukoc Biol 83, 447-455.

- Hershfield, M., Mitchell, B.S., 2001. Immunodeficiency diseases caused by adenosine deaminase deficiency and purine nucleoside phosphorylase deficiency., in: Scriver, C.L., Sly, W.S., Childs, B., Beaudet, D., Valle, D., Kinzler, K.W., Vogelstein, B. (Ed.), The Metabolic and Molecular Bases of Inherited Disease,. McGraw–Hill, New York, pp. 2585–2625.
- Huber-Ruano, I., Pinilla-Macua, I., Torres, G., Casado, F.J., Pastor-Anglada, M., 2010. Link between high-affinity adenosine concentrative nucleoside transporter-2 (CNT2) and energy metabolism in intestinal and liver parenchymal cells. J Cell Physiol 225, 620-630.
- Choi, D.S., Cascini, M.G., Mailliard, W., Young, H., Paredes, P., McMahon, T., Diamond, I., Bonci, A., Messing, R.O., 2004. The type 1 equilibrative nucleoside transporter regulates ethanol intoxication and preference. Nat Neurosci 7, 855-861.
- Jaakola, V.P., Griffith, M.T., Hanson, M.A., Cherezov, V., Chien, E.Y., Lane, J.R., Ijzerman, A.P., Stevens, R.C., 2008. The 2.6 angstrom crystal structure of a human A2A adenosine receptor bound to an antagonist. Science 322, 1211-1217.
- Jacobson, K.A., Gao, Z.G., 2006. Adenosine receptors as therapeutic targets. Nat Rev Drug Discov 5, 247-264.
- Johansson, S.M., Yang, J.N., Lindgren, E., Fredholm, B.B., 2007. Eliminating the antilipolytic adenosine A1 receptor does not lead to compensatory changes in the antilipolytic actions of PGE2 and nicotinic acid. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 190, 87-96.
- King, A.E., Ackley, M.A., Cass, C.E., Young, J.D., Baldwin, S.A., 2006. Nucleoside transporters: from scavengers to novel therapeutic targets. Trends Pharmacol Sci 27, 416-425.
- Knight, D., Harvey, P.J., Iliadi, K.G., Klose, M.K., Iliadi, N., Dolezelova, E., Charlton, M.P., Zurovec, M., Boulianne, G.L., 2010. Equilibrative nucleoside transporter 2 regulates associative learning and synaptic function in Drosophila. J Neurosci 30, 5047-5057.
- Lebon, G., Warne, T., Edwards, P.C., Bennett, K., Langmead, C.J., Leslie, A.G., Tate, C.G., 2011. Agonist-bound adenosine A2A receptor structures reveal common features of GPCR activation. Nature 474, 521-525.
- Linden, J., 1994. Cloned adenosine A3 receptors: pharmacological properties, species differences and receptor functions. Trends Pharmacol Sci 15, 298-306.
- Machado, J., Abdulla, P., Hanna, W.J., Hilliker, A.J., Coe, I.R., 2007. Genomic analysis of nucleoside transporters in Diptera and functional characterization of DmENT2, a Drosophila equilibrative nucleoside transporter. Physiol Genomics 28, 337-347.

- Newby, A.C., Worku, Y., Holmquist, C.A., 1985. Adenosine formation. Evidence for a direct biochemical link with energy metabolism. Adv Myocardiol 6, 273-284.
- Ohana, G., Bar-Yehuda, S., Barer, F., Fishman, P., 2001. Differential effect of adenosine on tumor and normal cell growth: focus on the A3 adenosine receptor. J Cell Physiol 186, 19-23.
- Park, J., Gupta, R.S., 2008. Adenosine kinase and ribokinase--the RK family of proteins. Cell Mol Life Sci 65, 2875-2896.
- Piirainen, H., Ashok, Y., Nanekar, R.T., Jaakola, V.P., 2011. Structural features of adenosine receptors: from crystal to function. Biochim Biophys Acta 1808, 1233-1244.
- Ponnoth, D.S., Jamal Mustafa, S., 2011. Adenosine receptors and vascular inflammation. Biochim Biophys Acta 1808, 1429-1434.
- Sakowicz-Burkiewicz, M., Kocbuch, K., Grden, M., Szutowicz, A., Pawelczyk, T., 2006. Diabetes-induced decrease of adenosine kinase expression impairs the proliferation potential of diabetic rat T lymphocytes. Immunology 118, 402-412.
- Sauer, A.V., Mrak, E., Hernandez, R.J., Zacchi, E., Cavani, F., Casiraghi, M., Grunebaum, E., Roifman, C.M., Cervi, M.C., Ambrosi, A., Carlucci, F., Roncarolo, M.G., Villa, A., Rubinacci, A., Aiuti, A., 2009. ADA-deficient SCID is associated with a specific microenvironment and bone phenotype characterized by RANKL/OPG imbalance and osteoblast insufficiency. Blood 114, 3216-3226.
- Spychala, J., 2000. Tumor-promoting functions of adenosine. Pharmacol Ther 87, 161-173.
- Stagg, J., Smyth, M.J., 2010. Extracellular adenosine triphosphate and adenosine in cancer. Oncogene 29, 5346-5358.
- Tannahill, G.M., O'Neill, L.A., 2011. The emerging role of metabolic regulation in the functioning of Toll-like receptors and the NOD-like receptor Nlrp3. FEBS Lett 585, 1568-1572.
- van Calker, D., Muller, M., Hamprecht, B., 1979. Adenosine regulates via two different types of receptors, the accumulation of cyclic AMP in cultured brain cells. J Neurochem 33, 999-1005.
- Wu, M.N., Ho, K., Crocker, A., Yue, Z., Koh, K., Sehgal, A., 2009. The Effects of Caffeine on Sleep in Drosophila Require PKA
- Activity, But Not the Adenosine Receptor. J Neurosci 29, 11029-11037.

- Xu, F., Wu, H., Katritch, V., Han, G.W., Jacobson, K.A., Gao, Z.G., Cherezov, V., Stevens,
 R.C., 2011. Structure of an agonist-bound human A2A adenosine receptor. Science 332, 322-327.
- Yaar, R., Jones, M.R., Chen, J.F., Ravid, K., 2005. Animal models for the study of adenosine receptor function. J Cell Physiol 202, 9-20.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- ADA Adenosine deaminase
- ADGF Adenosine deaminase growth factor
- Ado-Adenosine
- AK Adenosine kinase
- AMP Adenosine monophosphate
- AR Adenosine receptor
- $ATP-Adenosine \hbox{-}5`-triphosphate$
- $CADO-2\mbox{-}chloroadenosine$
- $CNT-Concentrative\ nucleoside\ transporter$
- DmAdoR Drosophila adenosine receptor
- $ENT-Equilibrative\ nucleoside\ transporter$
- NADH Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
- PNP Purine nucleoside phosphorylase
- SAH S-Adenosyl homocysteine
- SAM S-Adenosyl methionine

AIMS OF THE WORK

Adenosine is a key metabolite that affects a wide range of physiological processes. Deeper characterization of adenosine signaling and transport is of considerable importance for the development of treatments for diverse human disorders. Investigations on mammals are limited by the high complexity of the model system, lack of genetic tools, and also cost of experiments. The main goal of my PhD research was to investigate the physiological effects of adenosine on *Drosophila* cells. Our advantage was the availability of several *Drosophila* cell lines, which showed remarkably different responses to adenosine treatment. Our study helps to introduce *Drosophila* as an important model to study Ado function. The specific aims are as follows:

- 1) To establish the functional assays for the activation of *Drosophila* adenosine receptor in *Drosophila* cells *in vitro*.
- 2) To verify, whether AdoR activates two second messenger systems, cAMP and calcium in *Drosophila* cells.
- 3) To determine the pharmacological profile of DmAdoR and test utility of some adenosine receptor analogs for the *in vivo* experiments in *Drosophila*.
- 4) To explain toxic effects of extracellular adenosine on some Drosophila cells.
- 5) To compare the effects of extracellular adenosine on various Drosophila cell lines.

RESULTS

Part I

CHARACTERISATION OF THE *DROSOPHILA* ADENOSINE RECEPTOR: THE EFFECT OF ADENOSINE ANALOGS ON CAMP SIGNALING IN *DROSOPHILA* CELLS AND THEIR UTILITY FOR *IN VIVO* EXPERIMENTS





ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Characterization of the *Drosophila* adenosine receptor: the effect of adenosine analogs on cAMP signaling in *Drosophila* cells and their utility for *in vivo* experiments

Lucie Kucerova,* Vaclav Broz,* Jana Fleischmannova,* Eva Santruckova,† Roman Sidorov,* Vladimir Dolezal† and Michal Zurovec*

*Biology Centre Czech Acad. Sci. and Faculty of Science, University of South Bohemia, Ceske Budejovice, Czech Republic

[†]Department of Neurochemistry, Institute of Physiology, Czech Acad. Sci., Videnska Praha 4, Czech Republic

Abstract

Adenosine receptors (AR) belonging to the G protein-coupled receptor family influence a wide range of physiological processes. Recent elucidation of the structure of human A2AR revealed the conserved amino acids necessary for contact with the Ado moiety. However, the selectivity of Ado analogs for AR subtypes is still not well understood. We have shown previously that the *Drosophila* adenosine receptor (DmAdoR) evokes an increase in cAMP and calcium concentration in heterologous cells. In this study, we have characterized the second-messenger stimulation by endogenous DmAdoR in a *Drosophila* neuroblast cell line and examined a number of Ado analogs for their ability to interact with DmAdoR. We show that Ado can

Adenosine (Ado) is a key cellular metabolite that physiologically regulates energy and oxygen homeostasis, neural functions, adipose tissue metabolism, immune reactions, and sleep (Jacobson and Gao 2009). Ado signaling is also involved in a variety of pathological conditions, including neurological, cardiovascular and inflammatory diseases as well as cancer (Trincavelli *et al.* 2010). Its concentration in cells and tissue fluids ranges under normal conditions from 20 to 200 nM and can rise during stressful events into the micromolar range (Fredholm 2010). The release and uptake of Ado requires nucleoside membrane transport. Half-life of Ado in the circulation is very short, usually between 1 and 10 s (Jacobson and Gao 2009). As Ado is a part of many metabolic pathways, it is always present both inside and outside of cells (Fredholm 2010).

Extracellular Ado mediates most of its effects through the activation of adenosine receptor (AR). Four subtypes of AR

stimulate cAMP but not calcium levels in *Drosophila* cells. We found one full and four partial DmAdoR agonists, as well as four antagonists. The employment of the full agonist, 2-chloroadenosine, in flies mimicked *in vivo* the phenotype of DmAdoR over-expression, whereas the antagonist, SCH58261, rescued the flies from the lethality caused by DmAdoR over-expression. Differences in pharmacological effect of the tested analogs between DmAdoR and human A2AR can be partially explained by the dissimilarity of specific key amino acid residues disclosed by the alignment of these receptors.

Keywords: AdoR, calcium, CG9753, cyclic AMP, GloSensor, GPCR.

J. Neurochem. (2012) 121, 383-395.

were identified in mammals displaying an overall amino acid identity of 31–46% (Piirainen *et al.* 2011). They belong to the G protein-coupled receptor family and are positively (A2A and A2B) or negatively (A1 and A3) coupled to adenylate cyclase (van Calker *et al.* 1979; Fredholm *et al.*

Received January 30, 2012; revised manuscript received February 6, 2012; accepted February 16, 2012.

Abbreviations used: AR, adenosine receptor; CADO, 2-chloroadenosine; CCPA, 2-chloro-N(6)-cyclopentyladenosine; CHA, N(6)-cyclohexyladenosine; CHO, Chinese hamster ovary; CPA, N(6)-cyclopentyladenosine; DmAdoR, Drosophila adenosine receptor; DMSO, dimethylsulfoxide; DPCPX, 1,3-dipropyl-8-cyclopentylxanthine; IB-MECA, N(6)-(3-iodobenzyl)adenosine-5'-N-methyluronamide; NECA, 5'-N-ethylcarboxamidoadenosine; TM, transmembrane; XAC, xanthine amine congener.

Address correspondence and reprint requests to Michal Zurovec, Biology Centre Czech Acad. Sci., Branisovska 31, 37005 Ceske Budejovice, Czech Republic. E-mail:zurovec@entu.cas.cz

1994; Linden 1994). The expression of AR is widely spread in various tissues and Ado responses are highly dependent on the level of receptor expression in a particular cell type. Mice carrying null mutations in different adenosine receptor subtypes display only subtle phenotypic effects (Fredholm et al. 2005). The receptor knockouts pointed to clusters of activities related to the cardiovascular and the nervous systems, whose physiology is either reduced or enhanced upon specific receptor deletion (Hasko et al. 2008). Despite progress in the elucidation of the pathophysiology of Ado signaling, there are potential problems with compensatory mechanisms and receptor redundancy, which are not understood (Johansson et al. 2007). Further understanding of Ado signaling requires the combination of pharmacological and genetic approaches and multiple adenosine receptor subtype deficiency studies (Yaar et al. 2005).

A number of AR ligands displaying much better metabolic stability than Ado and selectivity for individual receptor subtypes were characterized. A detailed structure of the human A2AR has been solved and co-crystallization was performed with its antagonist ZM241385 and agonists UK-432097, Ado and 5'-N-ethylcarboxamidoadenosine (NECA; Jaakola et al. 2008; Lebon et al. 2011; Xu et al. 2011). Contact amino acid residues for binding of these Ado analogs were elucidated. At least three residues were crucial for binding of all mentioned analogs: F5.29 (amino acid residue 168 in A2AR primary sequence) in the extracellular loop 2, I7.39 and N6.55, which bind to the adenine core. In addition, co-crystallization of A2AR with the agonist UK-432097 suggested important roles of H7.43 and S7.42, which create hydrogen bonds with the OH groups of the ribose ring (Xu et al. 2011). Three more amino acid residues, including V3.32, L6.51 and W6.48, were implicated to bind ribose moiety by the recent study of Lebon et al. (2011). These contact amino acids are well conserved among all four human isoforms (see Fig. 1). Further information is needed to specify the role of other amino acid residues responsible for ligand binding differences of each specific receptor subtype.

A single AR was found in *Drosophila* (DmAdoR) based on its homology to the human ARs (Brody and Cravchik 2000; Broeck 2001; Dolezelova *et al.* 2007). The closest homolog of *Drosophila* DmAdoR in human is A2AR. It has about 38.3% identity in the 350 base long N-terminal part. Other ARs show following rank order of amino acid conservation: A1 having 36.2%, A2B – 35.2% and A3 – 34.5% identity with DmAdoR. DmAdoR is expressed mainly in the optic lobes of the brain, ring gland, imaginal discs and salivary glands of the third instar *Drosophila* larvae. In adults, the expression is higher in the head than in the rest of the body (Dolezelova *et al.* 2007). *Drosophila DmAdoR null* mutant flies are viable but exhibit reduced associative learning and defects in synaptic transmission (Knight *et al.* 2010). Ectopic expression of DmAdoR results in complex pleiotropic phenotypes ranging from slight wing morphology abnormalities to lethality depending on expression level and the tissue specificity of its expression.

Drosophila provides an advantage of lower complexity model system (three equilibrative nucleoside transporters and only single adenosine receptor), with the opportunity to use genetic approaches not possible in higher organisms. We previously found that a null mutant in DmAdoR, as well as a hypomorph in DmEnt2, a major Drosophila equilibrative nucleoside transporter (Machado et al. 2007), display changes in synaptic function (i.e. plasticity and presynaptic calcium influx) and altered behavioural responses (Knight et al. 2010). Interestingly, the phenotypes of both mutants were remarkably similar and suggest extensive adaptive responses to extracellular levels of Ado (Knight et al. 2010). Unraveling the relationship between the Ado transport and the receptor signaling will greatly improve our understanding of Ado function. The importance of the equilibrative nucleoside transporters for Ado receptor signaling was demonstrated earlier in mice carrying mutation in ENT1, which exhibited a reduced inhibitory tonus mediated by endogenous Ado (Choi et al. 2004). In the mammalian CNS, the inhibitory effect of Ado on cellular and synaptic activity appears to be primarily mediated by A1 receptors (Dunwiddie 1980; Greene and Haas 1991).

Our previous study showed a concentration-dependent accumulation of cAMP and calcium in Ado-treated Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells expressing recombinant *Drosophila* DmAdoR (Dolezelova *et al.* 2007). We re-examined the second messenger responses in native *Drosophila* cells and showed that the naturally expressed DmAdoR primarily stimulates the increase in cAMP synthesis. We also provide data on the ability of a number of the subtype selective analogs of human AR to stimulate or block DmAdoR. This study provides important information about the biological role of DmAdoR in flies *in vivo* and brings new insight into the role of specific amino acid residues in the mammalian Ado receptors.

Materials and methods

Chemicals

Ado, inosine, guanosine, deoxyadenosine, NECA, *N*(6)-(3-iodobenzyl)adenosine-5'-*N*-methyluronamide (IB-MECA), *N*(6)-cyclohexyladenosine (CHA), 2-chloro-*N*(6)-cyclopentyladenosine (CCPA), CGS 21680, *N*(6)-cyclopentyladenosine (CPA), 2-chloroadenosine (CADO), caffeine, theophylline, xanthine amine congener (XAC), CGS 15943, SCH58261, 1,3-dipropyl-8-cyclopentylxanthine (DPCPX) and forskolin were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (St Louis, MO, USA); CV1808, ZM241385 and pentostatin (deoxycoformycin) were purchased from Tocris Bioscience (Bristol, UK); 2-phenylaminoadenosine (ADAC) and SCH442416 were from

Dros	AdoR	1	MSAFRYFSITDFSFEGPLLPLHAATTSKDAKDSDSPSSELNIFYTVFEVLVAIVSIIGNV
Human	A3	1	MPNNSTALSLANVTYITMEIFIGLCAIVGNV
Human	A1	1	MPPSISAFQAAYIGIEVLIALVSVPGNV
Human	A2A	1	MPIMGSSVYITVELAIAVLAILGNV
Human	A2B	1	MLLETQDALYVALELVIAALSVAGNV
			▼1.50 ▼2.50
Dros	AdoR	61	LVIIVFRRERKLRRRTNYYIVSLAMADLLVGALGIPEAILASMGLPRNLHACLFTVSLLV
Human	A3	32	LVICVVKLNPSLQTTTFYFIVSLALADIAVGVLVMPLALVVSLGITIHFYSCLFMTCLLL
Human	A1	29	LVIWAVKVNQALRDATFCFIVSLAVADVAVGALVIPLAILINIGPQTYFHTCLMVACPVL
Human	A2A	26	LVCWAVWLNSNLQNVTNYFVVSLAAADIAVGVLAIPEALTISTGFCAACHGCLFIACFVL
Human	A2B	27	LVCAAVGTANTLQTPTNYFLVSLAAADVAVGLFAIPFALTISLGFCTDFYGCLFLACFVL
			▼3.50 ▼4.50
Dros	AdoR	121	VICTISIFCLVAVSVDRYWAILYPMAYSRNVRTRTAIFIISMCWVAGTIVGFLPLFGWHA
Human	A3	92	IFTHASIMSLLAIAVDRYLRVKLTVRYKRVTTHRRIWLALGLCWLVSFLVGLTPMFGWNM
Human	A1	89	ILTQSSILALLAIAVDRYLRVKIPLRYKMVVTPRRAAVAIAGCWILSFVVGLTPMFGWNN
Human	A2A	86	VLTDSSIFSLLAIAIDRYIAIRIPLRYNGLVTGTRAKGIIAICWVLSFAIGLTPMLGWN-
Human	A2B	87	VHTQSSIFSLLAVAVDRYLAICVPLRYKSLVTGTRARGVIAVLWVLAFGIGLTPFLGWNS
			▼5.50
Dros	AdoR	181	DVNHNQECIFVEVMDYNYLV-FLYFATIITPALLMLAFYT
Human	A3	152	KLTSEYHRNVTFLSCQFV\$VMRMDYMVYFSFLTWIFIPLVVMCAIYL
Human	A1	149	LSAVERAWAANGSMGEPVIKCEFEKVISMEYMVYFNFFVWVLPPLLLMVLIYL
Human	A2A	145	NCGQPKEGKNHSQGCGEGQVACIFEPVVPMNYMVYFNFFACVLVPLLLMLGVYL
Human	A2B	147	KDSATNNCTEPWDGTTNESCCLVKCIFENVVPMSYMVYFNFFGCVLPPLLIMLVIYI
Dros	AdoR	220	HIYRVIIKQVRQIVTMNPASDLSRRSSAAVVQVTTPGRGGHTGTMLRVLGAARKRDVKAT
Human	A3	199	DIFYIIRNKLSLNLETGAFYGREFKTA
Human	A1	202	EVFYLIRKQLNKKVDPQKYYGKELKIA
Human	A2A	199	RIFLAARRQLKQMESQPLPGRARSTLQKEVHAA
Human	A2B	204	KIFLVACRQLQRTELMDHSRTTLQREIHAA
			▼6.50 ▼7.50
Dros	AdoR	280	QNLSIIVLFFMICWIPLYTINCIKAFCP-DCYVHPK-LTLFCIILSHLNSAVNPVLYAYH
Human	A3	230	KSLFLVLFLFALSWLPLSTINCIIYFNGEVPQLVLYMGILLSHANSMMNPIVYAYK
Human	A1	234	KSLALILFLFALSWLPLHIINCITLFCPSCHKPSILTYIAIFLTHGNSAMNPIVYAFR
Human	A2A	233	KSLAIIVGLFALCWLPLHIINCFTFFCP-DCSHAPLWLMYLAIVLSHTNSVVNPFIYAYR
Human	A2B	234	KSLAMIVGIFALCWLPVHAVNCVTLFQPAQGKNKPKWAMNMAILLSHANSVVNPIVYAYR
Dros	AdoR	338	eq:lkdfraalknlllkmmgvdidqqaeaihrfsvasqhrlqsmdsnmrstqprlyvgeyspidelequality of the second state of
Human	A3	286	IKKFKETYLLILKACVVCHPSDSLDTSIEKNSE
Human	A1	292	IQKFRVTFLKIWNDHFRCQPAPPIDEDLPEERPDD
Human	A2A	292	IREFRQTFRKIIRSHVLRQQEPFKAAGTSARVLAAHGSDGEQVSLRLNGHPPGVWANGSA
Human	A2B	294	NRDFRYTFHKIISRYLLCQADVKSGNGQAGVQPALGVGL

Fig. 1 Alignment of the N-terminal parts of DmAdoR and human adenosine receptors. Amino acid residues that are identical between all receptors are highlighted in gray. Conserved positions of key amino acid residues involved in making contacts with the agonists, UK-432097, Ado and NECA are shown in boxes, using solid-line box for the amino acid residues contacting the adenosine core and dotted-line box for residues contacting the substituted side chains (Lebon *et al.*)

2011; Xu *et al.* 2011). Additional amino acids described by Lebon *et al.* (2011) to be involved in binding of ribose moiety are marked with asterisks. The transmembrane (TM) alpha helices were assigned using the A2AR crystal structure information by Jaakola *et al.* (2008) and are marked by lines above the sequences. Position 50 in Ballesteros-Weinstein numbering (see Experimental procedures section) of each TM is marked by a filled triangle.

Axon Medchem (Groningen, the Netherlands). The AR analogs were dissolved to 10 mM concentration in 100% dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO). For tissue culture assays, the AR agonists were diluted to 10 and 100 μ M and the AR antagonists to 1 and 10 μ M final concentrations in cell culture media. DMSO was purchased from Invitrogen (Carlsbad, CA, USA). Fura-2AM and ionomycine were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich. Final DMSO concentrations in all cell

culture cAMP assays were less than 10%. For *in vivo* experiments, Ado or CADO was dissolved in water and mixed into fly-food at a final concentration of 1.65 mM (500 μ g/mL). SCH58261 was dissolved to a 28.57 mM concentration (10 mg/mL) in 100% DMSO and subsequently transferred to an injection mix containing Ringer's solution, 170 μ M SCH58261 (60 μ g/mL) and 0.6% DMSO.

Cell culture

Four different *Drosophila* cell lines were used for the experiments, including imaginal disc cells Cl.8+ (Peel and Milner 1990), hematopoietic cells Mbn2 (Samakovlis *et al.* 1992), embryonic cells S2 (Schneider 1971) and neuroblasts Bg2-c2 (Ui *et al.* 1994). All cells were maintained in Shields and Sang medium (Sigma, S 8398) with different supplements as described previously (Zurovec *et al.* 2002). The growth media of Cl.8+ cells were supplemented with 2% fetal bovine serum, 2.5% fly extract, and 0.125 IU/mL insulin. Embryonic S2 cells and hematopoietic Mbn2 cells were maintained in Shields and Sang medium with 10% FBS and 0.125 IU/mL insulin, whereas the medium for Bg2-c2 cells contained 10% fetal bovine serum, yeast extract (1 g/L), pepton (2.5 g/L) and 0.3 IU/mL insulin.

Measurement of Ado-induced cAMP increase

The coding sequence for a chimeric firefly luciferase carrying a cAMP-binding moiety protein was PCR amplified from the *pGloSensor-20F* plasmid (Promega, Madison, WI, USA) and subcloned into the commercial *Drosophila* expression vector *pAC5.1/V5-His* (Invitrogen), which is under a *Drosophila* actin V promoter. The following primers were used, both incorporating EcoRI site (underlined) at its 5' ends: GsF: TT<u>GAATTC</u>GAA ATGCCTGGCGCAGTAGGCAAGG and GsR: GTT<u>GAATTC</u>T AGAGTTTAAACCCCTTCTGGAG.

The ability of the construct to emit light upon cAMP binding was first confirmed by transient transfection of the pAC-GloSensor plasmid into *Drosophila* Cl.8+ cells and treatment by forskolin (an activator of adenylyl cyclase). The cAMP responses in *Drosophila* cells were detected by luminescence readout (see the procedure below). Forskolin (20 μ M) induced about three times higher level of luciferase activity than the control-uninduced cells (see Results). Ado responses were measured with or without inhibitors of adenosine deaminases (deoxycoformycin) and we did not observe any significant effect on cAMP responses.

The Drosophila Bg2-c2 or S2 cells were seeded into 60-mm dishes at a density of 1×10^6 cells/mL in 3 mL medium. The pAC-GloSensor plasmid (1 µg) was then transiently transfected into the cells by using the Effectene reagent (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). After 18 h of transfection, the cells were washed with 2 mL of complete medium and 3 mL of fresh complete medium was added to the cells and incubated for an additional 24 h. A bioluminiscencebased cAMP assay was conducted using the GloSensor cAMP assay kit (Promega) following manufacturer's instructions (Fan et al. 2008). The cells were pre-equilibrated for 2 h with the GloSensor cAMP reagent and dispensed into 96-well plates (2×10^6 cells per mL). After loading, the cells were treated with ligands and luminescence was measured on a Berthold Orion II Microplate luminometer using the kinetic protocol (a maximum cAMP signal was reached in 8-11 min.). The results represent the average of three experiments.

Measurement of Ado-induced calcium release

The fluorescent calcium indicator Fura-2 was employed to monitor changes in intracellular calcium ion concentration (Grynkiewicz *et al.* 1985) with modifications according to (Torfs *et al.* 2000). Cells were resuspended in insect Elliot buffer (129.7 mM NaCl, 5.44 mM KCl, 1.2 mM MgCl₂·6H₂O, 4.2 mM NaHCO₃, 7.3 mM NaH₂PO₄, 20 mM HEPES, 63 mM saccharose; pH 6.2) supple-

mented with 1 mM CaCl₂, 4 mg/mL Fura-2 acetoxymethyl ester (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR, USA), 10 mM glucose, and 1 mM probenecid and incubated in the dark for 30 min at 22°C. Then a coverslip with the attached cells was washed in fresh medium, inserted into a recording chamber and placed on a stage of an inverted fluorescence microscope (Nikon, Tokyo, Japan). The cells were alternatively illuminated at 340 nm and 380 nm and the emitted light was recorded at 510 nm using the Hammamatsu CCD camera. The cells were kept in 0.5 mL of the basal medium and were stimulated by adding 0.5 mL of the medium containing Ado. The recording chamber was kept at 25°C.

Real-time RT-PCR

Total RNA from *Drosophila* cells was isolated using the RNA Blue reagent (Top-Bio, Prague, Czech Republic). The RNA was further purified by NucleoSpin RNA II kit (Macherey-Nagel, Duren, Germany) including on-column digestion step with rDNase I. One microgram of total RNA was reversely transcribed at 42° C using oligo(dT)₁₇ and PrimeScript Reverse Transcriptase (Takara Bio Inc., Shiga, Japan).

The PCR reaction volume was 20 µL, containing 10 µL of diluted cDNA and reaction mix [Hot start ExTaq polymerase (Takara) 0.75 unit, ExTaq buffer, dNTPs 200 µM each, Syber green 1:25 000, primers 400 nM each). The amplification was carried out on a Rotor-Gene 3000 (Corbet Research, Sydney, Australia) for 50 cycles (94°C for 20 s; 62°C for 30 s; 72°C for 30 s) following an initial denaturation/Taq activation step (95°C for 2 min). Each sample was analyzed in triplicate. Primers (sequences shown in Table 1) were designed with Lasergene PrimerSelect Software (DNASTAR, Madison, WI, USA) to assure that each amplicon encompassed an exon/intron boundary. The product size was confirmed by melting analysis. Data were analyzed and quantified with the Rotor-Gene 6 analysis software. Relative values were normalized to the Rack1 cDNA and standardized to the Cl.8+ sample. All results are presented with means and SEM from four independent biological samples.

Fly strains and survival experiments

Transgenic fly strains *w*; *UAS-DmAdoR* and *w*; *DmAdoR¹* were described previously (Dolezelova *et al.* 2007); other strains, including *yw*; *UAS-GFP*; *act-gal4:PR* (Rogulja and Irvine 2005) and w^{1118} were provided by the Bloomington Stock Center (Indiana University, Bloomington). Mutant *w*; *DmAdoR¹* was isogenized to w^{1118} for eight generations. Flies were kept on a cornmeal–yeast–agar–sugar diet supplemented with the mold inhibitor methylparaben at 25°C. After hatching, first instar larvae of isogenized *w*, *DmAdoR¹* or w^{1118} were collected and transferred to vials containing

Table 1 List of primers used in real-time RT-PCR

Primer name	Sequence
DmRack1-fw	CCC GTG ACA AGA CCC TGA T
DmRack1-rev	TAG TTG CCA TCG GAG GAG AG
DmAdoR-fw	CCC ATC TGA ACT CGG CGG TAA ATC
DmAdoR-rev	GCC TCC TGC TGC TGC CTC AAC

3 mL of fly food with or without the addition of Ado or its analog CADO (final concentration 500 µg/mL). Numbers of pupae were counted twice a day around the 120-h time point (when the first larvae start to pupariate). 150 larvae per sample were analyzed. Late third instar larvae containing *wP*; *UAS-DmAdoR/act-gal4:PR* (or control flies without *UAS-DmAdoR*) were injected with 50 nL of Ringer's solution containing 170 µM SCH58261 and 0.6% DMSO or 0.6% DMSO alone, respectively. The injection volume was approximately 5% of the total larval volume. Injected larvae were transferred into vials with cornmeal–yeast–agar–sugar diet at 25°C (30 injected larvae per vial). Numbers of pupae were counted and compared with numbers of eclosed flies.

Sequence alignment, amino acid numbering, GenBank accession numbers

The alignment of several G protein-coupled receptors was performed using the MEGA 4 software (Tamura *et al.* 2007). To simplify the identification of corresponding residues in human and *Drosophila* AR, we used the index system established by Ballesteros and Weinstein (1995). The numbering is based on the relative position of each amino acid residue to the most conserved residue in each transmembrane (TM) segment (the most conserved residue in each TM domain is designated x.50, where x is the TM helix number). The GenBank accession numbers of ARs used in this paper are: no. NP_651772 (DmAdoR); no. NP_000665 (human A1R), no. NP_000666 (human A2AR), no. NP_000667 (human A2BR) and no. CAA54288 (human A3R).

Statistical methods

Data are presented as means \pm SEM of the number of independent experiments indicated in Figure legends. In concentration–response experiments, EC₅₀ (half maximal effective concentration) was determined by non-linear regression using Graphpad Prism v5.0 software (GraphPad, San Diego, CA, USA).

Results

DmAdoR -mediated stimulation of cAMP in Drosophila cells

We first tried to detect the Ado-induced cAMP responses in *Drosophila* imaginal disc Cl.8+ cells, but we did not obtain any response. We therefore examined the *DmAdoR* mRNA levels and found that these cells demonstrate rather low endogenous receptor mRNA expression (Fig. 2). We tried to over-express DmAdoR in these cells, however, the transfection and over-expression of recombinant DmAdoR did not improve the outcome of the Ado signaling assays. As the transfection was cytotoxic, the cells grew poorly, and the level of expressed *DmAdoR* mRNA remained very low.

To find another cell line with a higher endogenous level of DmAdoR expression, we employed real-time RT PCR and examined several *Drosophila* cell lines of different tissue origin, including embryonic S2, hematopoetic Mbn2, and neuroblast Bg2-c2 cells. We also compared the mRNA concentrations in these cell lines with the levels of *DmAdoR* mRNA in adult fly body parts. As is shown in Fig. 2, the expression of *DmAdoR* varies substantially among the cell



Fig. 2 Expression of *DmAdoR* mRNA in *Drosophila* cell lines and imago body parts. Real-time RT PCR was performed in order to compare the expression of *DmAdoR* in four cell types (Cl8+, S2, Mbn2, Bg2-c2) and adult male (m) and female (f) body parts including head (H), thorax (T) and abdomen (A). *Rack1* mRNA was used as an internal control. Ordinate: The level of mRNA is expressed as a log of ratio relative to Cl.8+ cells.

lines and tissues examined. Bg2-c2 cells displayed the highest level of *DmAdoR* mRNA expression, which was about 10 times higher than the natural receptor mRNA level found in heads of male flies. The level of receptor mRNA in S2 cells was about 10 times lower than that in the heads of male flies and comparable to other parts of the fly examined (female heads, thorax and abdomen of both male and female flies) but still about 100 times higher than in Cl.8+ cells. The Bg2-c2 and the S2 cells were therefore used in most of the subsequent experiments.

The examination of Ado-stimulated cAMP induction in Bg2-c2 and S2 cells transiently transfected with pGloSensor reporter showed a concentration dependent Ado-specific increase in the cAMP readout (Fig. 3a and b). This response was strong and robust in Bg2-c2 cells (about 200% induction) and, in line with the smaller *DmAdoR* mRNA expression, much lower in S2 cells (about 50% induction, Fig. 3a). The estimated EC₅₀ values were 4.2 (95% confidence interval 3.7–4.8 μ M) and 55 μ M (95% confidence interval 13–236 μ M) in Bg2-c2 and S2 cells, respectively (Fig. 3a and b).

Lack of adenosine receptor-mediated calcium responses in *Drosophila* cells

The intracellular free calcium release upon Ado stimulation of Fura-2-loaded Bg2-c2 and S2 cells was investigated by digital imaging fluorescence microscopy. Application of the calcium ionophore, ionomycin was used as a positive control to demonstrate that the calcium detection system worked properly. As shown in Fig. 4, the resting calcium concentration was very stable and the addition of ionomycin to the cells in the presence of extracellular calcium caused the expected maximal increase in the signal. However, Ado failed to stimulate a detectable increase in the concentration of calcium in both S2 and Bg2-c2 cells (Fig. 4a and b). Marginal calcium responses (just above the detection limit) were observed only in some samples of Bg2-c2 cells treated



Fig. 3 The responses of Bg2-c2, and S2 cells to Ado and CADO. (a) The cells were treated with 20 or 200 μ M Ado, 20 or 200 μ M 2-chloroadenosine (CADO) and 20 µM forskolin (FSK). The cAMP production induced by Ado (ordinate, expressed in percent of control) was proportional to the level of adenosine receptor mRNA while forskolininduced comparable responses in both cell types. (b) Comparison of Ado-induced cAMP accumulation in Bg2-c2 (open circles) and S2 cells (closed circles). The CADO-induced cAMP accumulation in S2 cells is also included (open square). Concentration-response curves of cAMP production in response to extracellular Ado in Bg2-c2 and S2 cells is expressed as percent of calculated maximal response (ordinate) in individual experiments. Values represent the mean ± SEM of four values obtained in one experiment for Bg2-c2 cells and 3-9 values from two independent experiments for S2 cells. Abscissa: molar concentration of analogs. The EC50 values of Ado and CADO with 95% confidence limit are shown in graph. For comparison, the dotted line with diamond symbols illustrates the concentration-response curve of DmAdoR over-expressed in Chinese hamster ovary cells, published earlier by Dolezelova et al. (2007). Sigmoidal concentrationresponse equation was fitted to normalized data.

with a high (100 μ M) concentration of Ado. We conclude that there is no or very little calcium signal in response to Ado in the *Drosophila* cells examined.

Determining ligand specificity and pharmacological profile of DmAdoR

The ability of potential physiologically relevant natural ligands to activate DmAdoR was examined using cAMP

© 2012 The Authors



Fig. 4 Determination of intracellular calcium in response to Ado stimulation in *Drosophila* S2 and Bg2-c2 cells. The calcium level is unaffected by Ado treatment in S2 cells (a) and has at best a marginal effect in Bg2-c2 cells (b). Ionomycin in the presence of extracellular calcium elicits a maximal signal in both cell lines. Ordinate: fluorescence emission ratio recorded at 510 nm after alternating excitation at 340 and 380 nm.

functional assays and Bg2-c2 cells. We examined deoxyadenosine (dAdo), inosine and guanosine and found that inosine and guanosine do not activate DmAdoR and dAdo has only a marginal effect (Fig. 5a).

To further characterize the ligand sensitivity of the DmAdoR, we assayed various structural Ado analogs, including CHA, CPA, CCPA, CADO, IB-MECA, ADAC, CV1808, CGS 21680 and NECA. In the first set of experiments these ligands were tested in Bg2-c2 cells for downstream signaling (cAMP production) at two concentrations – 10 and 100 μ M. The results showed that a number of analogs displayed an increase in cAMP levels, including CADO, CHA, CPA, CCPA, CV1808 and ADAC (Fig. 5b). In the next set of experiments, concentration–response relationship of ADO, CADO, CV1808, and CHA (Figs 3b and 5c, Table 2) was determined. The rank order of the tested agonist potency was CHA > ADO > CADO = CV1808 and the efficacy CADO > CV1808 = ADO > CHA. At an equi-



Fig. 5 Effects of AdoR agonists on cAMP accumulation in Bg2-c2 cells. (a, b) The cell responses to 10 and 100 µM concentration of Ado, or indicated potential AdoR agonists. The increase in cAMP concentration is expressed as a percentage of the basal level. (c) Concentration-response curves of cAMP accumulation in response to extracellular Ado and adenosine receptor agonist CADO, CV1808, and CHA. Individual points are expressed as a percentage of the maximal Ado response (ordinate) and represent mean ± SEM of 3-6 values. Abscissa: molar concentration of agonist. Sigmoidal concentration-response equation was fitted to normalized data. Parameters of fits are given in Table 2.

Table 2Parameters of concentration-response curves (shown inFig. 5C) of agonist-induced cAMP accumulation in Bg2-c2 cells

Agonist	EC ₅₀ (log <i>M</i>)	E _{max} (% of Ado)	
Ado	-5.39 ± 0.23	100 ± 7	
CADO	-4.91 ± 0.17	150 ± 8	
CV1808	-4.58 ± 0.16	105 ± 6	
CHA	-6.47 ± 0.47	38 ± 5	

molar 100 μ M concentration, the CCPA, CPA, and ADAC reached 76, 73, and 46 percent of the Ado effect, respectively, while CGS21680 and other analogs including

NECA and IB-MECA had no effect (Fig. 5b). The potency of CADO-induced cAMP response was slightly higher in Bg2-c2 cells (12 μ M) than in S2 cells (26 μ M), as shown in Figs 3b and 5c.

We also examined activity of various antagonists on DmAdoR by assaying their ability to inhibit an Adostimulated cAMP response. The Bg2-c2 cells pre-loaded with GloSensor reagent were pre-incubated with 1 μ M and 10 μ M concentrations of antagonist for 5 minutes, followed by an addition of 10 μ M concentration of Ado. As shown in Fig. 6a, the following order of potency was observed: SCH442416 \geq ZM241385 \geq SCH58261 > XAC > CGS15943. Pre-incubation with 1 and 10 μ M SCH442416, 10 μ M



Fig. 6 Effects of AdoR antagonists on Adostimulated cAMP accumulation in Bg2-c2 cells. (a) The Bg2-c2 cells were pre-incubated for 5 min with 1 or 10 µM antagonist. The cells were then treated with 10 μ M Ado and the cAMP accumulation was measured using the pGloSensor assay. The left chart (empty) columns are data prior to Ado treatment, the right chart (filled) columns are the records, taken after 10 uM Ado treatment. Ctr indicates control without the addition of antagonist. Columns represent mean ± SEM of 3-6 values. (b) Concentration-response curves of cAMP accumulation in response to DmAdoR antagonists. The Bg2-c2 cells were pre-incubated for 5 min with various concentrations of antagonists and then cells treated with 10 µM Ado. Individual points are expressed in arbitrary units (ordinate) and represent mean ± SEM of three values. The 50% effective concentrations of SCH 582261 and ZM 241385 (IC_{50} value with 95% confidence limits) are shown in graph.

SCH58261, and 10 μ M ZM241385 completely prevented Ado-stimulated cAMP accumulation (Fig. 6a). XAC at a 10 μ M concentration inhibited the increase of cAMP by about 50% but higher XAC concentrations did not cause full inhibition. Interestingly, simple xanthines like caffeine, theophylline and DPCPX failed to antagonize DmAdoR signaling (Fig. 6a and b). Slight increase in cAMP signal induced by high caffeine and theophylline concentrations (Fig. 6b), may not be receptor specific and results rather from phosphodiesterases inhibition.

To study the functional diversity of AR, we tried to find a correlation of the differences in the ligand selectivity and sequence variations among the DmAdoR and human ARs. We aligned DmAdoR with human A2AR and several AR-like sequences found in GenBank. We found that amino acids involved in contact with the Ado are perfectly conserved in *Drosophila* AdoR and these amino acid residues might be used as an important character to recognize AR orthologs in distant species. They include amino acid residues N6.55, F5.29, I.7.39, S7.42, H7.43, L6.51 and W 6.48 (Fig. 1 and Figure S1). Similarly, 6 of the 11 A2AR

amino acid residues, which make contact with the antagonist ZM241385, were conserved between A2AR and DmAdoR (Figure S2).

Function of adenosine receptor analogs in vivo

The ectopic expression of DmAdoR in flies was shown earlier to cause gain of function phenotypes ranging from melanotic tumors to lethality, depending on the level and tissue specificity of over-expression (Dolezelova et al. 2007). To verify the effect of DmAdoR antagonists in vivo, we examined the ability of SCH58261 to rescue the lethal effect of DmAdoR over-expression. We administered the SCH58261 both by feeding and microinjection. Virtually no eclosed adults over-expressing DmAdoR under actgal4:PR driver emerged in untreated (control) flies. We did not observe any influence of the Ado receptor antagonists SCH58261 in the fed flies probably because of its low water solubility. However, the microinjection at the dosage of 50 nL of 170 µM SCH58261 in Ringer's solution into the third instar larvae partially rescued the lethality and led to the emergence of approximately 20% of adult flies (Fig. 7a). The



Fig. 7. *In vivo* effect of DmAdoR agonists and antagonists. (a) Antagonist SCH58261 rescues pupal lethality of DmAdoR overexpressing flies. (Ctr) Control L3 larvae injected with 50 nL of vehicle (0.6% DMSO in Ringer solution), (SCH) L3 larvae injected with 50 nL of 170 μM SCH58261. Fly genotypes: "UAS-AdoR" - w; UAS-DmAdoR/act-gal4:PR; "w" - control genotype, w; +/act-gal4:PR (b) Stable Ado agonist CADO causes larval lethality and developmental delay in *wt* flies but not in *DmAdoR null* mutants. First instar larvae were transferred to control fly food (Ctr) or fly food containing 500 μg/mL of CADO or Ado.

dosage of 55 μ M SCH58261 was already too low to rescue the phenotype. Consistently, the administration of XAC, which is a less potent DmAdoR antagonist, did not show any rescue of flies (not shown). Our survival assay thus confirmed the utility of SCH58261 for *in vivo* experiments in flies.

We also tested if agonist treatment in *wt* flies results in the lethality characteristic for DmAdoR over-expression and whether *null* mutants in the *DmAdoR* gene (DmAdoR₁) are resistant to the treatment. Indeed, the feeding of *wt* flies with CADO led to developmental delays as well as larval and pupal lethality observed previously with DmAdoR over-expression (Dolezelova *et al.* 2007). Consistent with this result, DmAdoR₁ mutants were resistant to CADO treatment (Fig. 7b), confirming that the CADO effect is mediated by DmAdoR. Ado administered at the same dosage in food did not show any effect, most likely due to Ado degradation in the gut.

Discussion

Our previous results on the activation of second messenger pathways in heterologous CHO cells over-expressing DmAdoR showed a concentration-dependent increase in both intracellular cAMP and calcium (Dolezelova et al. 2007). Now, we confirmed that Ado activation of endogenous DmAdoRs in Drosophila cells induces cAMP accumulation. The Bg2-c2 and S2 cells responded to Ado by an increase in intracellular cAMP level in a concentrationdependent manner, with EC₅₀ values of approximately 4 and 55 µM, respectively (Fig. 3a and b). There was an influence of the Ado solvent DMSO, which slightly interfered with the measurements, affecting especially low responses of S2 cells. The EC₅₀ value received for Ado in S2 cells is therefore very approximate and had to be confirmed with metabolically more stable agonist CADO (the responses of Bg2-c2 and S2 cells to CADO showed EC₅₀ values of approximately 12 and 26 µM, respectively; Figs 3b and 5c). The different potency of the same Ado receptor response can be explained by either the dissimilarity of cells in which the receptor is expressed or the level of receptor expression. Our results are consistent with the latter explanation. Ado at 200 µM concentration increased cAMP level 3 times in Bg2-c2 cells but only 1.5 times in S2 cells (Fig. 3a). This difference cannot be explained by unequal ability to produce cAMP because the direct activator of adenylyl cyclase forskolin had the same effect in Bg2-c2 and S2 cells. S2 cells also seem to have similar amount of Gas subunits (Figure S3) and low level of adenosine deaminase activity (Zurovec et al. 2002) when compared with Bg2-c2 cells. However, this divergence fits well with the receptor mRNA expression level, which is about 100 times higher in Bg2-c2 cells than in S2 cells (Fig. 2). Considering also the lack of Ado-induced cAMP response in Cl.8+ cells, which demonstrate about 10 times lesser receptor gene expression level than S2 cells, we conclude that the level of the Ado-induced cAMP response is proportional to that of DmAdoR mRNA expression and the naturally expressed receptor in the tested cells demonstrates low or no receptor reserve.

In contrast to our previous results obtained using CHO cells over-expressing Drosophila DmAdoRs (Dolezelova et al. 2007), we observed no effect of Ado on the concentration of free intracellular calcium in either of the tested Drosophila cell types. This discrepancy can also be explained by the high level of receptor expression in CHO cells. The EC50 value for Ado-induced cAMP accumulation was about three to four times lesser in previous experiments (see dotted trace in Fig. 3b) than the one found in this study for Bg2-c2 cells. This result suggests the presence of a receptor reserve, which when activated can interact with a non-preferential signaling pathway(s). Our results are in line with reports showing that other heterologously overexpressed G protein-coupled receptors interact with multiple G-protein subunits (Robb et al. 1994; Reale et al. 1997; Jakubik et al. 2006; Michal et al. 2007), including mammalian ARs (Fredholm et al. 2007), and that activation of non-preferential G-protein signaling depends on receptor



Fig. 8 Adenosine receptor agonists used in this study.

expression level (Michal *et al.* 2001). Our results thus demonstrate that in *Drosophila* cells cAMP is the preferred physiological second messenger in DmAdoR signaling.

Establishing a general pharmacological profile of the receptor is a key step towards the molecular characterization of DmAdoR signaling. From the functional point of view (stimulation of cAMP synthesis) DmAdoR resembles A2 isoforms in mammals. Recent studies on human A2A structure (Kim *et al.* 2003; Jaakola *et al.* 2008; Lebon *et al.* 2011; Xu *et al.* 2011) have described contact amino acid residues needed for ligand binding. These residues are highly conserved among human isoforms but the differences in selectivity of various Ado analogs binding and receptor activation are not yet well understood.

Most agonists of human AR carry substitutions in the C2 or N6 positions of the adenine ring or in the 5' position of the ribose (Yan et al. 2003) (Fig. 8). The agonists NECA and UK-432097 used for the A2AR co-crystallization (Lebon et al. 2011; Xu et al. 2011) share the 5' carboxyl substitutions of ribose while UK-432097 contains the two additional substitutions in the adenine ring (see Figure S1). According to these studies, the amino acid residues H6.52 and T3.36 are involved in interactions between the receptor and the 5' carboxyl substituted Ado analog. We found that unlike human receptor subtypes DmAdoR does not tolerate the 5' carboxyl substitutions of ribose. The difference between DmAdoR and mammalian ARs may be due to the difference in residues H6.52 and T3.36 which are conserved in mammalian receptors but replaced by Y and C, respectively, in DmAdoR. We examined three 5'-substituted Ado analogs including the non-selective human ARs agonist NECA, A3R selective agonist IB-MECA, and A2AR selective agonist CGS 21680. Regardless of the presence or absence of substitutions in the C2 or N6 positions of the adenine ring they did not activate DmAdoR. Earlier study (Kim *et al.* 1995) reported that the point mutation of H6.52 for Y in A2AR strongly reduced binding affinity of certain agonists. However, this reduction was much less pronounced for the 5'-carboxyl substituted analog NECA and CGS. As DmA-doR carries the same amino acid replacement it seems that the difference between mutated human A2AR and DmAdoR is due to the difference of the amino acid residues at position 3.36 (T is replaced by C in DmAdoR) or another alternative interaction.

The most efficacious agonists at DmAdoR were C2substituted adenine analogs. The non-selective (with respect to mammalian AR) agonist CADO carrying a relatively small chlorine atom at the C2 position is an even more potent DmAdoR agonist than Ado itself. Our results show that DmAdoR can tolerate even larger C2 substituents including a phenylamino group of CV1808 (see Fig. 8), making its pharmacological profile more similar to human A2R. The N6 substituted analogs of Ado are selective agonists of the human A1R (Jacobson 2009). We found that all tested N6 substituted analogs CHA, CPA, and ADAC are weak agonists of DmAdoR. We searched for the difference in binding site between A2AR and A1R, which is shared with DmAdoR. Such difference is in the 7.35 position which is occupied by M in A2AR but bears a substitution $M \rightarrow T$ in both A1R and DmAdoR (Fig. 1). The M7.35 residue was previously implicated in the direct interaction of A2AR with the antagonist ZM241385 (Jaakola et al. 2008) (Figure S2)



Fig. 9 Adenosine receptor antagonists used in this study.

and we suggest that T7.35 plays a role in the N6-substituted agonist selectivity of A1R and activation of DmAdoR.

The key feature that differentiates agonists from corresponding antagonists is the presence of the ribose ring (Xu *et al.* 2011) (Fig. 9). The most common weak nonselective AR antagonists are xanthines. Interestingly, simple xanthines including caffeine and theophylline, which bind to all human AR subtypes with submicromolar affinity and more potent A1R selective derivative DPCPX did not prevent Ado-induced DmAdoR activation (Fig. 6a). In addition, non-xanthine human AR antagonist CGS 15943 with affinity range 1–30 nM in human AR subtypes also showed no inhibition of DmAdoR. A marginal antagonistic activity was detected only for the nonselective antagonist XAC.

The best DmAdoR antagonists were non-xanthine polyheterocycles, which also all work as human A2AR-selective antagonists (Muller and Jacobson 2011). They include ZM241385, SCH58261 and SCH442416. The structural analysis of the A2AR-ZM241385 complex reported earlier (Jaakola *et al.* 2008) showed that 11 amino acid residues were crucial for the antagonist-receptor contacts. Interestingly, five of the 11 human A2AR amino acid residues that make contact with the ligand are conserved between A2AR and DmAdoR (Figure S2). The substitution of V5.30 for a E5.30 in human A3R was predicted to contribute to the low affinity of ZM241385 for A3AR (Piirainen *et al.* 2011). However, the same difference in DmAdoR does not eliminate the antagonistic activity of ZM241385 in DmAdoR.

Differences in pharmacological effect of some of the tested Ado analogs between DmAdoR and human A2AR can be partially explained by replacement of specific key amino acid residues disclosed by alignment of these two receptors. Based on the pharmacological profile, sequence similarity and cAMP-linked signaling, the most closely related human subtype appears to be A2AR, while the high EC_{50} values are more reminiscent of A2B receptor.

The availability of new drugs will accelerate research of Ado signaling in Drosophila and other insects. Synthetic AR agonists typically persist in the body much longer than Ado. The employment of the most efficacious agonist, CADO, in flies in vivo mimicked the phenotype of DmAdoR over-expression, whereas the most potent antagonist, SCH58261, rescued the flies from the lethality caused by DmAdoR over-expression (Fig. 7a). CADO is more stable in the organism than Ado but does not affect DmAdoR₁ mutant flies (Fig. 7b). This observation proves that CADO effect is mediated by native DmAdoR. Our in vivo experiments show that both the CADO and SCH58261, by stimulating or inhibiting the DmAdoRmediated cAMP response, mimic the phenotypes of the DmAdoR receptor over-expression or knockout. As Ado also influences physiology of all cells via Ado transport, the pharmacological approach will allow separating the effects of signaling through AR from the effects on Ado transport in physiological experiments.

The involvement of Ado in many distinct physiological functions such as neuromodulation, defense responses, metabolic stress responses, and even altered regulation of lipolysis and lipogenesis in *Drosophila* has been demonstrated (Dolezal *et al.* 2005; Knight *et al.* 2010; Zuberova *et al.* 2010). These physiological functions of Ado confirm an ancient origin of Ado signaling. In addition, they show a great deal of similarity with responses in mammals where Ado effects are mediated by four AdoR subtypes (for a review, see Wei *et al.* 2011). It points to the importance of

studies on molecular mechanisms and physiological outcomes of DmAdoR activation. The confirmation of the DmAdoR coupling with cAMP signaling and the establishment of DmAdoR pharmacological profile are important steps towards understanding the complexity of Ado responses in this genetically tractable organism and constitute a necessary background for understanding evolution of Ado signaling.

Acknowledgements

This research was supported by grant P305/10/2406 from the Grant Agency of the Czech Republic, by Research Center Program MSMT – LC06077 and by grant KJB501410801 from the Grant Agency of the Academy of Sciences of Czech Republic. VD a ES were supported by projects AV0Z50110509 and MSMT LC554. This work was also supported by the infrastructure built with funding from the European Community's Seventh Framework Programme (FP7/2007-2013) under grant agreement no. 229518. We gratefully acknowledge the help of Vladimír Rudajev with western blottings and Helena Janíčková with binding experiments. The authors declare no conflict of interest.

Supporting information

Additional supporting information may be found in the online version of this article:

Figure S1. Schematic representation of interactions between A2AR and agonists – Adenosine (black lines), NECA (black and blue lines) and UK-432097 (black, blue and grey lines) according to Xu *et al.* (2011) and Lebon *et al.* (2011).

Figure S2. Schematic representation of the interactions (orange dashed lines) between A2AR and antagonist ZM241385 (according to Jaakola *et al.* 2008 and Piirainen *et al.* 2011).

Figure S3. Western blotting of cell lysates ($25 \mu g$) probed with anti-G α s/olf antibody (C-18, cat. no. sc-383; Santa Cruz Biotechnology) including S2 cells (lines 1–4), Cl.8+ cells (line 5) and Bg2-c2 cells (lines 6–8).

As a service to our authors and readers, this journal provides supporting information supplied by the authors. Such materials are peer-reviewed and may be re-organized for online delivery, but are not copy-edited or typeset. Technical support issues arising from supporting information (other than missing files) should be addressed to the authors.

References

- Ballesteros J. A. and Weinstein H. (1995) Integrated Methods for Modeling G-Protein Coupled Receptors. *Methods Neurosci* 25, 366–428.
- Brody T. and Cravchik A. (2000) Drosophila melanogaster G proteincoupled receptors. J. Cell Biol. 150, F83–88.
- Broeck J. V. (2001) Insect G protein-coupled receptors and signal transduction. Arch. Insect Biochem. Physiol. 48, 1–12.
- van Calker D., Muller M. and Hamprecht B. (1979) Adenosine regulates via two different types of receptors, the accumulation of cyclic AMP in cultured brain cells. J. Neurochem. 33, 999–1005.

- Choi D. S., Cascini M. G., Mailliard W., Young H., Paredes P., McMahon T., Diamond I., Bonci A. and Messing R. O. (2004) The type 1 equilibrative nucleoside transporter regulates ethanol intoxication and preference. *Nat. Neurosci.* 7, 855–861.
- Dolezal T., Dolezelova E., Zurovec M. and Bryant P. J. (2005) A role for adenosine deaminase in Drosophila larval development. *PLoS Biol.* 3, e201.
- Dolezelova E., Nothacker H. P., Civelli O., Bryant P. J. and Zurovec M. (2007) A Drosophila adenosine receptor activates cAMP and calcium signaling. *Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol.* 37, 318–329.
- Dunwiddie T. V. (1980) Endogenously released adenosine regulates excitability in the in vitro hippocampus. *Epilepsia* 21, 541–548.
- Fan F., Binkowski B. F., Butler B. L., Stecha P. F., Lewis M. K. and Wood K. V. (2008) Novel genetically encoded biosensors using firefly luciferase. ACS Chem. Biol. 3, 346–351.
- Fredholm B. B. (2010) Adenosine receptors as drug targets. *Exp. Cell Res.* 316, 1284–1288.
- Fredholm B. B., Abbracchio M. P., Burnstock G., Daly J. W., Harden T. K., Jacobson K. A., Leff P. and Williams M. (1994) Nomenclature and classification of purinoceptors. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 46, 143–156.
- Fredholm B. B., Chen J. F., Masino S. A. and Vaugeois J. M. (2005) Actions of adenosine at its receptors in the CNS: insights from knockouts and drugs. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 45, 385– 412.
- Fredholm B. B., Chern Y., Franco R. and Sitkovsky M. (2007) Aspects of the general biology of adenosine A2A signaling. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 83, 263–276.
- Greene R. W. and Haas H. L. (1991) The electrophysiology of adenosine in the mammalian central nervous system. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 36, 329–341.
- Grynkiewicz G., Poenie M. and Tsien R. Y. (1985) A new generation of Ca2 + indicators with greatly improved fluorescence properties. *J. Biol. Chem.* 260, 3440–3450.
- Hasko G., Linden J., Cronstein B. and Pacher P. (2008) Adenosine receptors: therapeutic aspects for inflammatory and immune diseases. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 7, 759–770.
- Jaakola V. P., Griffith M. T., Hanson M. A., Cherezov V., Chien E. Y., Lane J. R., Ijzerman A. P. and Stevens R. C. (2008) The 2.6 angstrom crystal structure of a human A2A adenosine receptor bound to an antagonist. *Science* **322**, 1211–1217.
- Jacobson K. A. (2009) Introduction to Adenosine receptors as Therapeutic Targets, Vol 193. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Jacobson K. A. and Gao Z. G. (2009) Adenosine, in *Intercellular communication in the nervous system* (Malenka R. C., ed.), pp. 627–638. Elsevier, Boston, MA.
- Jakubik J., El-Fakahany E. E. and Dolezal V. (2006) Differences in kinetics of xanomeline binding and selectivity of activation of G proteins at M(1) and M(2) muscarinic acetylcholine receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **70**, 656–666.
- Johansson S. M., Yang J. N., Lindgren E. and Fredholm B. B. (2007) Eliminating the antilipolytic adenosine A1 receptor does not lead to compensatory changes in the antilipolytic actions of PGE2 and nicotinic acid. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)* **190**, 87–96.
- Kim J., Wess J., van Rhee A. M., Schoneberg T. and Jacobson K. A. (1995) Site-directed mutagenesis identifies residues involved in ligand recognition in the human A2a adenosine receptor. J. Biol. Chem. 270, 13987–13997.
- Kim S. K., Gao Z. G., Van Rompaey P., Gross A. S., Chen A., Van Calenbergh S. and Jacobson K. A. (2003) Modeling the adenosine receptors: comparison of the binding domains of A2A agonists and antagonists. J. Med. Chem. 46, 4847–4859.
- Knight D., Harvey P. J., Iliadi K. G., Klose M. K., Iliadi N., Dolezelova E., Charlton M. P., Zurovec M. and Boulianne G. L. (2010) Equilibrative nucleoside transporter 2 regulates associative learn-

ing and synaptic function in Drosophila. J. Neurosci. 30, 5047-5057.

- Lebon G., Warne T., Edwards P. C., Bennett K., Langmead C. J., Leslie A. G. and Tate C. G. (2011) Agonist-bound adenosine A2A receptor structures reveal common features of GPCR activation. *Nature* 474, 521–525.
- Linden J. (1994) Cloned adenosine A3 receptors: pharmacological properties, species differences and receptor functions. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 15, 298–306.
- Machado J., Abdulla P., Hanna W. J., Hilliker A. J. and Coe I. R. (2007) Genomic analysis of nucleoside transporters in Diptera and functional characterization of DmENT2, a Drosophila equilibrative nucleoside transporter. *Physiol. Genomics* 28, 337–347.
- Michal P., Lysikova M. and Tucek S. (2001) Dual effects of muscarinic M(2) acetylcholine receptors on the synthesis of cyclic AMP in CHO cells: dependence on time, receptor density and receptor agonists. Br. J. Pharmacol. 132, 1217–1228.
- Michal P., El-Fakahany E. E. and Dolezal V. (2007) Muscarinic M2 receptors directly activate Gq/11 and Gs G-proteins. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 320, 607–614.
- Muller C. E. and Jacobson K. A. (2011) Recent developments in adenosine receptor ligands and their potential as novel drugs. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1808, 1290–1308.
- Peel D. J. and Milner M. J. (1990) The diversity of cell morphology in cloned cell lines derived from *Drosophila* imaginal discs. *Roux's Arch. Dev. Biol.* 198, 479–482.
- Piirainen H., Ashok Y., Nanekar R. T. and Jaakola V. P. (2011) Structural features of adenosine receptors: from crystal to function. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1808, 1233–1244.
- Reale V., Hannan F., Midgley J. M. and Evans P. D. (1997) The expression of a cloned Drosophila octopamine/tyramine receptor in Xenopus oocytes. *Brain Res.* **769**, 309–320.
- Robb S., Cheek T. R., Hannan F. L., Hall L. M., Midgley J. M. and Evans P. D. (1994) Agonist-specific coupling of a cloned Drosophila octopamine/tyramine receptor to multiple second messenger systems. *EMBO J.* 13, 1325–1330.
- Rogulja D. and Irvine K. D. (2005) Regulation of cell proliferation by a morphogen gradient. *Cell* **123**, 449–461.
- Samakovlis C., Asling B., Boman H. G., Gateff E. and Hultmark D. (1992) In vitro induction of cecropin genes–an immune response in

a Drosophila blood cell line. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **188**, 1169–1175.

- Schneider I. (1971) Embryonic cell lines of D. melanogaster. Drosophila Inform. Serv. 46, 111.
- Tamura K., Dudley J., Nei M. and Kumar S. (2007) MEGA4: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis (MEGA) software version 4.0. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 24, 1596–1599.
- Torfs H., Shariatmadari R., Guerrero F., Parmentier M., Poels J., Van Poyer W., Swinnen E., De Loof A., Akerman K. and Vanden Broeck J. (2000) Characterization of a receptor for insect tachykinin-like peptide agonists by functional expression in a stable Drosophila Schneider 2 cell line. J. Neurochem. 74, 2182–2189.
- Trincavelli M. L., Daniele S. and Martini C. (2010) Adenosine receptors: what we know and what we are learning. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* 10, 860–877.
- Ui K., Nishihara S., Sakuma M., Togashi S., Ueda R., Miyata Y. and Miyake T. (1994) Newly established cell lines from Drosophila larval CNS express neural specific characteristics. *In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol.* **30A**, 209–216.
- Wei C. J., Li W. and Chen J. F. (2011) Normal and abnormal functions of adenosine receptors in the central nervous system revealed by genetic knockout studies. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1808, 1358–1379.
- Xu F., Wu H., Katritch V., Han G. W., Jacobson K. A., Gao Z. G., Cherezov V. and Stevens R. C. (2011) Structure of an agonistbound human A2A adenosine receptor. *Science* 332, 322–327.
- Yaar R., Jones M. R., Chen J. F. and Ravid K. (2005) Animal models for the study of adenosine receptor function. J. Cell. Physiol. 202, 9–20.
- Yan L., Burbiel J. C., Maass A. and Muller C. E. (2003) Adenosine receptor agonists: from basic medicinal chemistry to clinical development. *Expert Opin Emerg Drugs* 8, 537–576.
- Zuberova M., Fenckova M., Simek P., Janeckova L. and Dolezal T. (2010) Increased extracellular adenosine in Drosophila that are deficient in adenosine deaminase activates a release of energy stores leading to wasting and death. *Dis Model Mech* 3, 773– 784.
- Zurovec M., Dolezal T., Gazi M., Pavlova E. and Bryant P. J. (2002) Adenosine deaminase-related growth factors stimulate cell proliferation in Drosophila by depleting extracellular adenosine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* **99**, 4403–4408.

Supporting informations

Figure S1



Figure S1. Schematic representation of interactions between A2AR and agonists - Adenosine (black lines), NECA (black and blue lines) and UK-432097 (black, blue and grey lines) according to Xu et al. (2011) and Lebon et al. (2011). Amino acid residues involved in contact with agonists are shown in boxes. The interactions described first by Xu et al. (2011) are shown as orange dashed lines, additional interactions of W6.48, L6.51 and V3.32 described by Lebon et al. (2011) are shown as green dashed lines. Residues conserved between A2AR and DmAdoR are highlighted by yellow boxes. Amino acid replacements in nonconserved positions are indicated by arrows and uppercase letters.

Figure S2



Figure S2: Schematic representation of the interactions (orange dashed lines) between A2AR and antagonist ZM241385 (according to Yaakola et al. 2008 and Piirainen et al. 2011). Amino acid residues involved in contact with ZM241385 are shown in boxes. Amino acid residues conserved between A2AR and DmAdoR are highlighted by yellow boxes. Amino acid replacements in nonconserved positions are indicated by arrows and uppercase letters.

Figure S3



Figure S3: Western blotting of cell lysates (25 μ g) probed with anti-G α s/olf antibody (C-18, cat. No. sc-383, Santa Cruz Biotechnology) including S2 cells (lines 1-4), Cl.8+ cells (line 5) and Bg2-c2 cells (line 6-8). Position of molecular weight markers is shown on the right side of the figure.



DIFFERENTIAL RESPONSE OF *DROSOPHILA* CELL LINES TO EXTRACELLULAR ADENOSINE



Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 42 (2012) 321-331

Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect



Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/ibmb



Differential response of Drosophila cell lines to extracellular adenosine

Jana Fleischmannova^a, Lucie Kucerova^{a, b}, Katerina Sandova^b, Veronika Steinbauerova^b, Vaclav Broz^{a, b}, Petr Simek^b, Michal Zurovec^{a, b, *}

^a Faculty of Sciences, Univ. of South Bohemia, Ceske Budejovice, Czech Republic^b Biology Centre AS CR, Branisovska 31, 370 05 Ceske Budejovice, Czech Republic

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 1 December 2011 Received in revised form 31 December 2011 Accepted 2 January 2012

Keywords: Adenosine recycling Nucleoside transport Mbn2 Cl.8+ ATP synthesis CG11045 CG1178 CG8083 CG11255

1. Introduction

Adenosine (Ado) affects a remarkable variety of key physiological processes in mammals, such as the rate of blood flow in the heart, skeletal muscle and brain, rate of lipolysis in adipose tissue and neurotransmission in the brain (Fredholm et al., 2011). Ado is capable of protecting tissues from ischemia-reperfusion injury, thrombosis and atherosclerosis and plays an important role in promoting wound healing and tissue repair (Burnstock, 2011; Feoktistov et al., 2009). A number of reports also indicated its general immunosuppressive and anti-inflammatory function (Ohta and Sitkovsky, 2009). Extracellular adenosine (Ado) also influences energy homeostasis and cell growth (Aymerich et al., 2006; Porkka-Heiskanen and Kalinchuk,

E-mail address: zurovec@entu.cas.cz (M. Zurovec).

ABSTRACT

Adenosine (Ado) is a crucial metabolite that affects a wide range of physiological processes. Key proteins regulating Ado signaling, transport and metabolism are conserved among vertebrates and invertebrates. It is well known that Ado influences proliferation of several vertebrate and invertebrate cells. Here we show that Ado negatively influences viability, changes morphology and mitochondrial polarity of the *Drosophila* imaginal disc cell line (Cl.8+) via a mechanism exclusively dependent on cellular Ado uptake. High transport of Ado is followed by phosphorylation and ATP production as a part of Ado salvation, which at higher concentrations may interfere with cellular homeostasis. In contrast, hematopoietic cell line Mbn2, which grows well in high Ado concentration, preferentially uses adenosine deaminase as a part of the purine catabolic pathway. Our results show that different types of *Drosophila* cell lines use different pathways for Ado conversion and suggest that such differences may be an important part of complex mechanisms maintaining energy homeostasis in the body.

© 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

2011); however, the mechanism of Ado action on cell physiology has not been studied in detail despite its importance for understanding the cell type specific mechanisms underlying maintenance of metabolic homeostasis.

Physiological concentrations of Ado are relatively low $(0.06-0.3 \ \mu M \ in Drosophila$ and $0.05-0.4 \ \mu M \ in human)$, however its concentration may locally increase to micromolar range under stressful conditions (Dolezelova et al., 2005; Matherne et al., 1990; Van Belle et al., 1987). Elevated concentration of extracellular Ado is connected to many serious diseases including congenital immunodeficiency, diabetic complications, lung inflammation and asthma (Ponnoth and Jamal Mustafa, 2011; Sakowicz-Burkiewicz et al., 2006; Sauer and Aiuti, 2009). In vitro, excessive extracellular Ado has been reported to negatively influence cell growth and cause cell death in several vertebrate as well as invertebrate cell lines (Ohana et al., 2001; Zurovec et al., 2002).

Ado physiological and pathophysiological roles are mediated mainly by the activation of specific G protein-coupled receptors. Four Ado receptors from the G protein-coupled receptor superfamily (A1, A2A, A2B, A3) are present in mammals recruiting different G protein subunits (G_{α} , $G_{i/o}$, G_q) (Hasko and Cronstein, 2004). A1 and A2A high-affinity receptor isoforms seem to be physiologically relevant, whereas low-affinity receptor isoforms

Abbreviations: Ado, adenosine; CHA, cyclohexyladenosine; Dipy, dipyridamole; Itu, 5-iodotubercidine; CM, complete medium; MM, minimal medium; H3-Ado, tritium labeled adenosine; C14-Uro, radioactive labeled uridine; Ino, inosine; Uro, uridine; Guo, guanosine; ADGF, adenosine deaminase growth factor; Adk, adenosine kinase; MSI, Male-specific insect derived growth factor.

^{*} Corresponding author. Biology Centre AS CR, Branisovska 31, 370 05 Ceske Budejovice, Czech Republic. Tel.: +420 387775283; fax: +420 385310354.

^{0965-1748/\$ -} see front matter \odot 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.ibmb.2012.01.002

A2B and A3 could play a crucial role under pathological (e.g. inflammatory) conditions (Nyce, 1999).

As mentioned above, under stressful conditions, such as hypoxia or hypercapnia, extracellular Ado levels dramatically raise up to μ M concentrations (Linden, 2001) by the action of 5'-nucleotidases (EC 3.1.3.5) or ecto-phosphodiesterase (EC 3.1.4.1) that convert adenine nucleotides (ATP, cAMP) released from cells to Ado (Fredholm et al., 2011; Jackson et al., 2007). Alternatively, Ado is formed intracellularly by sequential dephosphorylation of Ado nucleotides. The steady-state extracellular concentration of Ado is maintained by the rate of its production in the extracellular and/or intracellular space, and its reutilization for ATP synthesis (salvage pathway) due to rephosphorylation or catabolism by Ado deaminases (EC 3.5.4.4) to inosine and hypoxanthine.

Ado salvage pathway has a major impact for energy conservation because of the high energy requirements of Ado *de novo* synthesis. Key players of extracellular Ado recycling are nucleoside membrane transporters and Ado kinase (EC 2.7.1.20) rephosphorylating Ado to AMP (Park and Gupta, 2008). In most tissues and animals investigated, the Km values of Ado kinase for Ado are between one and two orders of magnitude lower than those for the deaminase allowing effective Ado recycling under conditions of low extracellular Ado concentration (Arch and Newsholme, 1978).

Nucleoside membrane transport is mediated by two types of specialized transporter systems. Equilibrative nucleoside transporters facilitate the diffusion of nucleosides down their concentration gradient. High affinity concentrative nucleoside transporters can transport nucleosides into cytoplasm even against concentration gradient by co-transport of Na⁺ (King et al., 2006). All equilibrative (Ent1-4 in mammals) and concentrative nucleoside transport Ado and thus contribute to Ado signaling regulation. Moreover, it has recently been shown that nucleoside transporters might play important role in cellular metabolism independent of Ado receptor signaling (Huber-Ruano et al., 2010).

Ado functions seemed to have been highly conserved during evolution; genes encoding Ado receptor (DmAdoR), ecto-5nucleotidases, Ado deaminases (ADGF A-E, DmADA, MSI), three equilibrative (DmEnt1-3 - CG11907, CG11045, CG11010) and two concentrative nucleoside transporters (DmCnt1, 2 - CG11778, CG8083) and three putative Ado kinases (DmAdk1-3 - CG3809, CG11255, CG1851) have been found in the fruit fly genome (Dolezal et al., 2003; Dolezelova et al., 2007; Fenckova et al., 2011; Sankar et al., 2002). Characterization of mutants in genes encoding DmAdoR, DmEnt2 and Drosophila Ado deaminases revealed surprising conservation of Ado roles in mammals and the fruit fly, including the regulation of neuromuscular junction, memory, energy homeostasis and cell growth (Dolezal et al., 2005; Knight et al., 2010; Zuberova et al., 2010). Phenotypes of both ADGF-A and DmEnt2 mutants indicate involvement of Ado in regulation of energy homeostasis via DmAdoR-dependent as well as independent mechanisms (mutant phenotypes can be only partially rescued by DmAdoR mutation) (Dolezal et al., 2005; Knight et al., 2010). The presence of alternative Ado metabolic mechanisms and tissue specificity of Ado action make the understanding of Ado roles in vivo difficult even in Drosophila melanogaster, a model organism with lower complexity of Ado regulation than mammals. In this study, we show that different types of Drosophila cell lines may significantly differ by their ability to reutilize Ado which has a dramatic effect on their energy homeostasis. We show that Cl.8+ cells are very effective in Ado recycling, however when the extracellular Ado concentration exceeds the physiological range it influences their viability, morphology, and mitochondrial polarity.

2. Material and methods

2.1. Reagents

Cell culture chemicals including cell culture media, insulin and antibiotics, as well as nucleosides, nucleotides, cyclohexyladenosine (CHA), dipyridamole (Dipy), and iodotubercidine (Itu) were purchased from Sigma Aldrich CO (St. Louis, USA). Fetal bovine serum (FBS, cat. number 16140071) was purchased from Invitrogen (San Diego, CA, USA). [2,8-³H-]-Ado (12.8 Ci/mmol) (H3-Ado) and [2-¹⁴C]-Uridine (50 mCi/mmol) (C14-Uro) were purchased from Moravek Biochemicals (Brea, USA).

2.2. Cell culture

Drosophila imaginal disc cells (Cl.8+) and hematopoietic Mbn2 cells (Samakovlis et al., 1992) were used for the experiments. Cl.8+ cells were maintained in complete medium (CM), which was Shields and Sang medium (Shields and Sang, 1970), (Sigma Aldrich CO, catalog no. S 8398) supplemented with 2% FBS, 2.5% fly extract (Cullen and Milner, 1991), 125 U/l insulin, 1% penicillin/streptomycin (10000 U/10 mg). Cells were passaged every 2 days (without trypsinization) by transferring one quarter of the suspended cells to fresh medium (at approx. cell density 4×10^5 /ml). Confluent cells at 90–110 passages after cell line initiation were used for all experiments.

Mbn2 cells were maintained in Shields and Sang medium supplemented with 10% FBS, 125 U/l insulin, 1% penicillin/streptomycin (10000 U/10 mg). Cells were passaged every 3 days.

Minimal medium (MM) used for experiments was Shields and Sang medium (prepared from Sigma cell culture tested grade chemicals) supplemented with 1% penicillin/streptomycin (1000 U/ mg) and 125 U/l insulin, without FBS, fly extracts and yeasts extracts. The supplements were omitted in order to keep the cells in chemically defined conditions (yeast extracts are rich source of Ado and dAdo, fly extracts and serum are sources of adenosine deaminases).

2.3. Proliferation rate analysis

Cells were plated at 4×10^5 /ml in MM/CM and treated as appropriate with nucleosides or other drugs. Cell proliferation was measured by directly counting the cells on digital photographs of identical areas taken every 24 h during a period of 3 days. Three replica plates, one field per plate, were evaluated.

2.4. TUNEL assay

The cells were exposed for 16 h to various Ado concentrations. After the treatment, Fluorescein-dUTP TUNEL assays were performed according to the manufacturer's directions (In Situ Cell Death detection kit, Fluorescein, Roche, Basel, Switzerland). The cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 1 h at room temperature, permeabilized in 0.1% Triton X-100, and then incubated with TUNEL reaction mix 1 h at 37 °C in the dark.

2.5. TMRE mitochondrial staining

After the cells were treated with $30-100 \mu$ M Ado, Cl.8+ cells were incubated with 600 nM tetramethyl rhodamine ethyl ester (TMRE, Molecular Probes, Eugene, USA) for 30 min at 37 °C in culture medium. The dye was taken up by mitochondria and the mitochondrial staining was analyzed by flow cytometry. At least 10000 events were used for analysis.

2.6. Real-time RT-PCR

Total RNA from Cl.8+ and Mbn2 Drosophila cells was isolated using RNA Blue (Top-Bio, Prague, Czech Republic) and subsequently cleaned with NucleoSpin RNA II kit (Macherey-Nagel, Duren, Germany) including on-column digestion step with rDNase I. 1.000 ng of total RNA was applied for reverse transcription using PrimeScript Reverse Transcriptase (Takara) and oligo(dT) (17-mer). The obtained cDNA was diluted and used for the Syber Green PCR reaction in triplets. Each 20 µl PCR reaction contained: Hot start ExTag polymerase (Takara) 0.75 unit, ExTag buffer 1x, dNTPs 200 µM each, Syber green 1:25,000, primers 400 nM each. The amplification was carried out on a Rotor-Gene 3000 (Corbet Research, Sydney, Australia) for 40 or 50 cycles (94 °C for 20 s; 60 °C [62 °C for DmAdoR] for 30 s; 72 °C for 30 s) following an initial denaturation/Taq activation step (95 °C for 2 min). Primers (Table S1) were designed with Lasergene Primer Select Software (DNASTAR, Madison, USA) to assure that all amplicons are situated in a comparative distance from the end of transcription (1 kb maximum) so the effect of reverse transcription efficiency can be excluded from our results. The amplicons encompassed exon/ intron boundary with the exception of DmEnt3, whose introns are too distant from the transcription end/polyA tail. Amplified product specificity was confirmed by melting analysis. Data were analyzed and quantified with the Rotor-Gene 6 analysis software. Relative values were either standardized to DmRack1 gene or standardized to DmRack1 and normalized to the DmAdoR expression level in Cl.8+ cells (Pfaffl, 2006). All results are presented with means and SEM from 2 independent biological samples.

2.7. Ado and Uro uptake assay

Cells were seeded at 5 \times 10⁵/ml and cultured overnight. Fresh MM containing 2 μ Ci H3-Ado with unlabeled Ado at appropriate concentration was added to the cells. After incubation, cells were extensively washed in fresh MM and lysed in 1 M NaOH. Samples were neutralized using 5 M HCl, mixed with Triton/toluene/POPOP scintillation cocktail and the radioactivity was measured with a Packard 1500 TriCarb β -Counter.

To determine equilibrative Ado transport sodium-free MM was used with glutamic acid K⁺ salt and K₂HPO₄ instead of their corresponding Na⁺ salts. For competition experiments unlabeled nucleosides (Ino, Uro, Guo) at 10, 50, and 200 μ M concentration were added to 10 μ M labeled Ado. For inhibition experiments, 20 min pre-treatment with Dipy (1–20 μ M) was applied before addition of 10 μ M Ado.

For Uro transport measurements, different concentrations of Uro (labeled with 2.5 μ Ci of C14-Uro) were assayed for 1 h as described above for Ado transport. To see the effect of Ado on Uro transport, various Uro concentrations were assayed together with 50 μ M Ado.

2.8. RNA interference

RNA interference (RNAi) approach was applied to silence expression of selected Ado signaling and metabolism genes. PCR primers were designed and about 400 nt fragments were amplified from a single exon using genomic DNA template or from a cDNA of genes involved in Ado metabolism and signaling (for primers see Table S2). The fragments were subcloned into pGemTeasy plasmids (Promega, Madison, USA). The clones were used as templates for synthesis of plus and minus RNA strands *in vitro* by using MEGAscript[®] T7 Kit (Ambion, Leicestershire, UK). After annealing and checking the quality of dsRNA, these molecules were transfected into the Cl.8+ cells by using transfection

protocol of Lum et al. (2003). The cells were incubated in CM overnight and then treated with 40 μ M Ado for 16 h. The percentage of cells with characteristic elongated cell shape and pseudopodia was calculated from the digital photographs of identical areas (0.8 \times 0.8 mm). *DmCht5* gene that is not connected with Ado signaling or metabolism and mock transfected cells without Ado treatment were used as positive and negative controls, respectively.

2.9. Ado incorporation assay

 5×10^5 cells were incubated overnight in MM, supplemented with 100 µM Ado labeled with 10 µCi H3-Ado. After 2 h, cells were washed two times in PBS, lysed in liquid nitrogen and nucleosides and nucleotides were extracted with ice-cold acetonitrile 4:1, (v/v) and separated by HPLC coupled with a UV (254 nm) and electrospray mass spectrometric detection as described earlier (Zuberova et al., 2010). Elution time of each compound was estimated by means of a standard solution mixture containing Ado, Ino, AMP, ADP, and ATP. From each cell lysate, particular fractions of the Ino (3.17 min), AMP (8.81 min), ADP (11.36 min), and ATP (12.96 min) peaks were collected manually after their elution from HPLC and their radioactivity was measured as described in the Ado uptake experiments (see 2.7).

2.10. ATP assay

ATP was measured by The CellTiter-Glo[®] Luminescent Cell Viability Assay (Promega, Madison, USA) according to manufacturer's directions. Cells (100 μ l aliquots at a concentration of 5×10^5 /ml) were seeded on 96-well plates and incubated overnight in the presence of different concentrations of Ado in CM. After cultivation, equal volume of CellTiter-Glo reagent was added and luminescence in cell lysates was detected by Luminometer Orion II (Berthold Technologies, Bad Wildbad, Germany).

2.11. Statistical analysis

All data are presented as means \pm SDs of 3 independent experiments (excerpt for RT-PCR analysis, which was performed with two independent biological samples and the results are presented as means \pm SEM). *T*-test or one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by a post hoc test were used for statistical evaluation of the data.

3. Results

3.1. Effect of Ado on Cl.8+ cell proliferation and survival

We have reported earlier that high concentration of Ado in growth media may be toxic for some Drosophila cells, including imaginal disc cell line - Cl.8+ (Zurovec et al., 2002). In this study, we further characterized mechanism of Ado toxicity in Cl.8+ cells. First we re-evaluated the effect of Ado on cell proliferation and apoptosis under different growth conditions. Ado dose proportionally decreased growth rate of the Cl.8+ cells (Fig. 1a,b), changed their typical elongated fibroblast-like cell shape to round cells (Fig. 2a, upper row) and at higher concentrations induced cell death. In MM, 10 µM Ado substantially decreased cell growth rate (Fig. 1a) while concentrations higher than 100 µM caused cell death. No significant increase in the number of apoptotic cells was detected after treatment with 30 µM Ado (Fig. 2a, lower row), whereas the cells treated overnight with 100 µM Ado showed reduced mitochondrial polarity (visualized by marked decrease of mitochondrial TMRE staining; Fig. 2b), typical apoptotic DNA fragmentation and the



Fig. 1. Ado concentration-dependent decrease in proliferation rate of Cl.8+ cells grown in MM (A) and CM (B). Cells were incubated without Ado or with various Ado concentrations for 3 days. Cell numbers in defined areas were counted every 24 h. Values represent means \pm SD from three independent experiments. *P < 0.05 for whole data series compared with Ado untreated cells by Tukey's test.



Fig. 2. Ado effect on cell morphology and apoptosis in Cl.8+ cells. Cells were treated with 30 or 100 μM Ado in MM overnight. (A) Ado changed the typical fibroblast like morphology of Cl.8+ cells to round shape, decreased proliferation rate (upper row) and increased numbers of TUNEL positive cells (lower row) as documented on the micrographs. (B) Ado effect on mitochondrial membrane polarity visualized by decreased mitochondrial TMRE staining on micrographs (upper row) and flow cytometry plots (lower row). The channel number is shown on the x axis and the number of events on the y axis. ctr – control cells without Ado treatment, Ado30 – cells treated with 30 μM Ado, Ado100 – cells cultured with 100 μM Ado, bar 100 μm.

partitioning of cytoplasm and nucleus into membrane bound-vesicles (apoptotic bodies) within 24–48 h. In CM (containing FBS, yeast extract, fly extract, and insulin), higher Ado doses were needed to inhibit cell proliferation (Fig. 1b) and the onset of cell death was substantially delayed. Only a minor decrease in TMRE staining was observed even after overnight cultivation with 200 μ M probably because of presence of Ado deaminases in the media supplements.

3.2. Activation of DmAdoR in Cl.8+ cells is not responsible for Ado growth inhibitory effect

Growth inhibitory effect of Ado may result from the activation of specific receptors or its uptake into the cytoplasm via nucleoside transporters respectively (Ohkubo et al., 2007). Specific pharmacological agents were exploited to distinguish between the receptor- and uptake- dependent Ado effect. A potent agonist of DmAdoR - cyclohexyladenosine (CHA) - that has been proven previously to activate cAMP response in *Drosophila* cells (data not shown) - was applied to the cells to see if it can mimic the Ado effect. The cells treated with 100 µM CHA showed no difference in their growth rate compared to untreated control cells (Fig. 3a).

To further confirm that the effect of Ado is not mediated by DmAdoR, we reduced its expression using RNA interference and evaluated the effect of *DmAdoR* knock-down on the sensitivity of Cl.8+ cells to Ado. Silencing of *DmCht5* and mock transfected cells without Ado treatment were used as positive and negative control, respectively. Proportion of cells lacking typical Ado-dependent morphological change ("healthy cells") after 16 h cultivation with 40 μ M Ado was determined. In positive control cells with silenced *DmCht5* expression, Ado treatment decreased percentage of "healthy" cells to 16% of the non-treated mock transfected control cells. In agreement with CHA treatment, *DmAdoR* gene knock-down did not increase the percentage of "healthy" cells after Ado treatment (Fig. 3b).

3.3. Characterization of Ado transport in Cl.8+ cells

The negative results of DmAdoR function elimination on Ado toxicity suggested that the effect of Ado might be uptake dependent. Cl.8+ cells showed relatively high expression of *DmEnt2* and *DmEnt1* (Fig. 4a) and were able to transport significant amounts of Ado from the extracellular space to the cytoplasm. The uptake of H3-Ado (5–50 μ M) increased in time- (0–60 min interval) and concentration-dependent manner (Fig. 4b,c).

We investigated whether both concentrative and equilibrative transporters contribute to the total Ado uptake. The uptake of 10 μ M Ado was inhibited in direct proportion to the concentration of Dipy, a known inhibitor of equilibrative Ado transport in mammals. Maximum 70% inhibition was observed after treatment with 10 μ M Dipy (Fig. 4d). Involvement of concentrative Ado transport was tested in medium where Na⁺ containing chemical components, mainly Na⁺ glutamate and Na⁺ phosphate, were replaced by their K⁺ counterparts (see Material and Methods) to inhibit sodium-dependent concentrative nucleoside transporters. The level of Ado uptake in sodium-free medium (containing 90 mM K⁺) ranged from 76 to 46% depending on the applied Ado concentration (Fig. 4e).

Since mammalian nucleoside transporters are known to transport broad spectrum of purine as well as pyrimidine nucleosides or nucleobases, we tested if common metabolites Ino, Uro, and Guo compete with Ado transport. Interestingly, even 20 times higher concentrations of these nucleosides did not inhibit transport of 10 μ M Ado (Fig. 4f). This indicates that Ado transport into Cl.8+ cells is mediated via equilibrative and concentrative transporters not affected by other nucleosides.

3.4. Inhibition of Ado uptake rescues the Ado toxicity

To test if blocking of equilibrative Ado transport would be able to rescue the Ado-mediated growth arrest, Dipy was applied to the Ado treated cells in a concentration that maximally inhibited Ado uptake into cells. After 24 h, 10 μ M Dipy completely rescued growth inhibitory effect of 100 μ M Ado (Fig. 5a).

A presumed involvement of concentrative Ado transporters in Ado toxicity was tested in a medium with reduced Na⁺ concentration. With respect to proliferation, Cl.8+ cells tolerated a decrease in Na⁺ concentration up to approximately 50% (approx. 60 mM K⁺, low sodium medium). When we applied Ado to the cells in the low sodium medium for 24 h, we observed partial rescue of the cell morphology (50 μ M Ado) without any beneficial effect on the cell growth rate (Fig. 5b,c).

RNA interference approach (as described in Section 3.2) was applied to further investigate the role of particular nucleoside transporters. RNA silencing of *DmEnt2*, and both *DmCnts* caused a significant increase in the number of healthy cells after an overnight 40 μ M Ado treatment compared to cells with silenced *DmCht5* gene. The silencing of Na⁺ cotransporter *DmCnt1* (CG11778) showed almost complete rescue (98% cells with healthy morphology compared to negative control) followed by transporters *DmCnt2* CG8083 (75%) and *DmEnt2* (60%) (Fig. 5d).



Fig. 3. Effect of pharmacological and genetic ablation of DmAdoR on Ado toxicity in Cl.8+ cells. (A) Increase in cell number after 24 h after treatment with 100 μ M Ado and a previously characterized potent DmAdoR agonist CHA (100 μ M). (B) Rescue of cell morphology by RNAi. Cells were transfected with dsRNA fragments designed to silence *DmAdoR* expression. Data are expressed as a percentage of cells with Ado unaffected morphology ("healthy cells") compared to mock transfected control. NK - mock transfected control without Ado treatment, PK - DmCht5 transfected cells treated with Ado. **P* < 0.05, ***P* < 0.01, a - compared to NK.



Fig. 4. Characterization of Ado uptake in Cl.8+ cells. (A) Expression of nucleoside transporters in Cl.8+ cells quantified by real time RT-PCR, relative expression values were standardized to DmRack1 gene expression. (B) Time and (C) concentration dependency of Ado uptake into Cl.8+ cells. Cells were incubated with different concentrations of Ado (5–50 μ M) for 20, 40 and 60 min. (D) Ado transport was inhibited by Dipy depending on the dose. The cells were treated with different Dipy concentrations and the uptake of 10 μ M H3-Ado was measured as described in Materials and Methods. The data represent the relative uptake expressed in percent of the control 10 μ M Ado transport with 0.05% DMSO. (E) Involvement of concentrative nucleoside transport in Ado uptake by other nucleosides. Cells were incubated with 10 μ M H3-Ado in the presence of different concentrations of other nucleosides (10–200 μ M) with Ado used as control. Data are present as a decrease in Ado uptake compared to the control 10 μ M Ado. Unless otherwise specified, all data are present as the amount of pmoles transported to the cytoplasm per μ g of protein. Values are presented as means \pm SD of three independent experiments. **P < 0.01, a – compared to control.

3.5. Ado uptake correlates with the increase of cellular ATP pool

In order to follow the metabolic fate of the H^3 -labeled Ado taken up into the Cl.8+ cells, we examined the distribution of the radioactive label in fractions corresponding to Ino, AMP, ADP, and ATP separated by HPLC. Radioactively labeled Ado (10 µCi, 100 µM) was added into the growth medium and the cells were incubated for 2 h and lysates than separated with HPLC. Our data showed that radioactivity predominantly accumulated in the fractions corresponding to Ino and ATP, both representing about the same radioactive label portion (44 and 42%, respectively). The amount of radioactivity in the AMP and ADP fractions was below 10% (Fig. 6a).

Detailed kinetics of Ado-dependent ATP production was measured by bioluminiscent ATP kit that allowed simple and rapid non-radioactive quantification of ATP amount in cells compared to HPLC separation. Cells were cultured with different Ado concentrations (50, 100, 200 μ M) for 1–12 h. Both dose and time dependent massive accumulation of ATP was observed in the initial 3–6 h interval resulting in up to 9x increase of ATP level in the case of 200 μ M Ado treatment. Elevated level of ATP was maintained for at least 12 h (Fig. 6b). The concentration of ATP was directly

proportional to the dose of Ado over a wide range of concentrations suggesting the importance of Ado salvage in this cell type.

3.6. The Ado effect on Cl.8+ cells is rescued by Ado kinase inhibition but not by high Uro concentration

To further confirm the role of intracellular Ado phosphorylation in its toxicity, we applied a known inhibitor of Ado kinase, Itu, to the Ado treated cells. After 24 h, the number of cells cotreated with Itu and Ado was significantly higher than the number of Ado treated cells, and was similar to the control (Fig. 7b). RNAi experiments performed with constructs designed to silence all three *Drosophila* genes coding for proteins with Ado kinase activity (CG3809, CG11255, CG1851) revealed that the most abundant Ado kinase CG11255 was responsible for the Ado toxicity in Cl.8+ cells (Fig. 7a,c).

Excessive phosphorylation of Ado has been reported previously to interfere with *de novo* synthesis of pyrimidines that may result in growth arrest or even cell death (Ohkubo et al., 2007). Ado-induced pyrimidine starvation is reportedly possible to overcome by media supplementation with an alternative source of pyrimidines, such as



Fig. 5. Effect of pharmacological and genetic ablation of Ado uptake on Ado toxicity in Cl.8+ cells. (A) Effect of equilibrative transport inhibitor Dipy (10 μ M) on Ado mediated inhibition of cell growth in Cl.8+ cells, cell number increase after 24 h was quantified. (B) Effect of low sodium medium on cell proliferation and morphology (C) after Ado treatment. Cells were treated with 50 μ M Ado for 24 h in CM or low sodium medium respectively. The number and morphology of cells were assessed. (D) Genetic ablation of particular nucleoside transporters using RNAi approach. Data are expressed as a percentage of cells with Ado unaffected morphology ("healthy cells") compared to mock transfected control. NK - mock transfected control without Ado treatment, PK - *DmCht5* transfected cells treated with Ado. Values are presented as means \pm SD of three independent experiments. ^{*}*P* < 0.05, ^{**}*P* < 0.01, a – compared to untreated control, b – compared to control Ado treatment.

Uro. We have shown that Cl.8+ cells can efficiently transport Uro even in the presence of 50 or 100 μ M Ado (Fig. S1). However, the co-treatment of Cl.8+ cells with Uro, even in 4x higher doses, did not rescue cell proliferation after Ado treatment (Fig. 7d). It suggests that Ado toxicity is directly connected to the massive ATP production independent of pyrimidine starvation.

3.7. Ado-tolerant Mbn2 cells do not accumulate such high concentration of ATP upon Ado treatment

To see if such a high level of ATP accumulation is specific for Adosensitive cell lines, we compared Ado uptake and ATP production in Cl.8+ cells with Mbn2 cells that seem to be tolerant to high concentrations of Ado (Fig. 8a). Interestingly, real-time RT PCR analysis of Mbn2 cells showed similar pattern of nucleoside transporter genes expression as did the Cl.8+ cells (Fig. 9). However, the rate of Ado uptake in Mbn2 cells ranged from 40 to 50% of that observed in Cl.8+ cells for all time points and concentrations tested (5–50 μ M ado, 20–60 min) (Fig. 8b). It probably resulted from higher activity of extracellular deamination by ADGF-A, which is more expressed in Mbn2 compared to Cl.8+ cells (Fig. 9).

ATP accumulation in Mbn2 cells was much lower than in Cl.8+ cells and maximum ATP content was reached after a shorter time

period. In Mbn2 cells, maximum ATP level was approximately 3-4.5x lower than in Cl.8+ cells depending on the applied Ado concentration (50, 100, 200 μ M) reached within the initial 1-4 h of Ado cultivation in contrast to the 3-6 h-long linear increase of ATP level observed in Cl.8+ cells (Fig. 8c,d). Lower incorporation of Ado into ATP was also confirmed also by radioactive labeling (18% radioactivity in the fraction corresponding to ATP in Mbn2 vs. 42% in Cl.8+ cells) (Fig. 8e). Lower radioactivity in the ATP fraction corresponded to higher level of labeled Ino in Mbn2 cell lysates (58 vs. 43% in Cl.8+ cells) corresponding to higher expression of DmADA and MSI genes in Mbn2 cells coding proteins with cytosolic Ado deaminase activity (Fig. 9). Interestingly, in addition to higher radioactivity in the Ino fraction, Mbn2 cells showed slightly, but still significantly higher levels of labeled AMP (8.5 vs. 6%) and ADP (15 vs. 9%) (Fig. 8e).

4. Discussion

Here we report that the adverse Ado effect on cell morphology, growth and viability in *Drosophila* Cl.8+ cells results from an excessive Ado uptake leading to massive ATP accumulation, whereas other cell lines including Mbn2 cells, Bg2-c2 neuroblasts and embryonic S2 cell line seem to be more Ado-tolerant.



Fig. 6. ATP accumulation after Ado treatment in Cl.8+ cells. (A) Cells were incubated in 100 μ M H3-Ado for 2 h and lysed, the lysates were separated by HPLC and the percentage of radioactivity in each fraction corresponding to Ino, AMP, ADP, and ATP was determined using scintillation counting. (B) Time-course study of Ado-induced increase in ATP amount in Cl.8+ cells. The cells were incubated in CM containing indicated Ado concentrations (50 μ M, 100 μ M, 200 μ M). The amount of ATP was monitored in regular intervals for 12 h. Each data point represents mean \pm SD of three independent experiments.

Comparison of *Drosophila* Cl.8+ and Mbn2 cell lines showed that Ado-tolerant Mbn2 cells utilize Ado deamination as the preferred metabolic pathway to cope with increased level of extracellular Ado.

There is a large body of literature reporting Ado-induced growth arrest or cell death (Henderson and Scott, 1980; Merighi et al., 2002; Ohkubo et al., 2007; Peyot et al., 2000; Schrier et al., 2001). Mammalian receptor subtypes were shown to have anti-proliferative and, apoptotic, as well as prosurvival function depending on the cell type and applied Ado concentration (Ohana et al., 2001). Activation of AdoR may negatively influence cell survival via activation of cAMP, Ca²⁺, or MAP kinase cascades (Kizaki et al., 1990; Merighi et al., 2005; Szondy, 1994). On the other hand, anti-proliferative role of Ado is, in many cases, independent of its receptor activation since it can be blocked by nucleoside transport inhibitors such as Dipy (Ohkubo et al., 2007; Wu et al., 2006). Moreover, synergistic effect of both Ado uptake and signaling in apoptosis induction has also been reported in some cell lines (Di lorio et al., 2002).

Our results demonstrate that Ado signaling through the DmAdoR plays negligible role in Ado toxicity in Cl.8+ cells. Involvement of *DmAdoR* in this phenomenon may be excluded based on both RNAi knock-down and pharmacological experiments. The expression of DmAdoR in Cl.8+ cells was very low and its agonist CHA did not mimic Ado effect on cell proliferation. In agreement with these results, RNAi of DmAdoR did not rescue Ado toxicity in Cl.8+ cells. Recently, we have tested DmAdoR signaling in various *Drosophila* cell lines and showed that Ado is not able to recruit detectable levels of cAMP or Ca²⁺ second messengers in Cl.8+ cells (data not shown).

We have several lines of evidence that Ado anti-proliferative role in Cl.8+ cell line is caused exclusively by intracellular Ado uptake. We have shown that Ado is efficiently taken up into Cl.8+

cells, in a way that is not inhibited by other nucleosides and involves both equilibrative and concentrative transporters, since Ado toxicity can be rescued by Dipy treatment or Na⁺ depletion as well as knocking down the expression of *DmEnt2*, and both *DmCnts*. Previously, functional characteristics of DmENTs were studied by Machado et al. (2007) who expressed particular DmEnts in Xenopus oocytes and measured their capability to transport Uro, which is believed to be universal permeant of mammalian Ents. In agreement with our findings, they showed that only *DmEnt2* was capable of transporting Uro and broad scale of other nucelosides and nucleobases - including Ado - from the extracellular space, however they were not able to block Uro transport by classical mammalian equilibrative transport inhibitors (Dipy, Diazep, NBTI). These discrepancies might be caused by separate transporters for Ado and Uro in flies (as suggested by Fig. S1) or by methodological differences between the two studies.

Once taken up into cells, Ado is rapidly metabolized. It was shown in some mammalian cells that accompanying increase in AMP and S-adenosylhomocysteine concentration may contribute to Ado cytotoxicity causing pyrimidine starvation and hypomethylation, respectively (Green and Chan, 1973; Skinner et al., 1986). In accordance we found that the inhibitor of adenosine kinase Itu prevented Ado-induced growth retardation of Cl.8+ cells pointing to the involvement of Ado phosphorylation in its toxic effect. Despite the fact that Adk inhibitor Itu was able to block Adk enzymatic activity in cell lysates (data not shown), we can not exclude the fact that the Itu effect on living cells was caused by blockade of NTs, which was also reported to be an Itu target (Sinclair et al., 2001). However, further support for the involvement of Ado phosphorylation was received from RNAi silencing of DmAdoK2 (CG11255), which was able to rescue cells from Ado toxicity

In Cl.8+ cells, Ado phosphorylation is connected to the massive accumulation of ATP. The contribution of extracellular Ado to the elevation of adenine nucleotide pool was earlier observed both in vitro and ex vivo in mammalian muscle cells, in which virtually all transported Ado was rapidly converted to ATP (95% after 30 min) (Barron and Gu, 2000; Hellsten and Frandsen, 1997). We found that elevated level of Ado-induced multiple increment of cellular ATP level (see Fig. 6). Such massive ATP pool enhancement is believed to cause pyrimidine starvation. Excessive Ado phosphorylation to AMP causes negative feedback inhibition of PRPP (5phosphoribosyl-1-pyrophosphate) synthase, which produces an intermediate PRPP necessary for both pyrimidine and purine de novo biosynthesis (Seetulsingh-Goorah, 2006). Resulting depletion of the pyrimidine nucleotides pool interferes with DNA synthesis and ultimately causes growth arrest and cell death (Green and Chan, 1973). Inhibition of pyrimidine de novo synthesis can be compensated by the addition of Uro, a substrate of pyrimidine salvage pathway. However, in our conditions Uro was not able to rescue the Ado toxicity in the same way as described for some other cell types (Seetulsingh-Goorah, 2006). This indicates that a mechanism other than pyrimidine starvation is involved in Ado toxicity in Cl.8+ cells.

It has been reported that Ado can specifically increase the nuclear compartment pools of ATP and nuclear ATP/ADP ratio, such increase inhibits DNA synthesis in mouse fibroblasts (Rapaport et al., 1979). Alternatively, activation of AMP kinase has been reported to cause cell death after Ado treatment in intestinal rat epithelial cells, HUVEC and human gastric cancer cells (Aymerich et al., 2006; da Silva et al., 2006; Saitoh et al., 2004). However, we were not able to detect any increase in AMPK phosphorylation after Ado treatment (data not shown) probably because of the increased ATP/AMP ratio that is not favorable for AMP kinase activation (Hardie, 2004).



Fig. 7. Involvement of Ado phosphorylation and pyrimidine starvation in Ado toxicity. (A) Expression of three known *Drosophila* Ado kinases in Cl.8+ cells quantified by real time RT-PCR, relative expression values were standardized to *DmRack1* gene expression. (B) Effect of Adk inhibitor Itu (200 nM) on Ado mediated inhibition of cell growth in Cl.8+ cells, cell number increase after 24 h was quantified. (C) Genetic ablation of particular Adks using RNAi approach. Data are expressed as a percentage of cells with Ado unaffected morphology ("healthy cells") compared to mock transfected control. NK - mock transfected control without Ado treatment, PK - DmCht5 transfected cells treated with Ado. (D) Lack of Uro effect on Ado toxicity. Cells were treated with 50 μ M and 100 μ M Ado in the presence of various Uro concentrations. The number of cells per well after 24 h incubation is shown in the graph. Each data point represents mean \pm SD of three independent experiments. Data were analyzed by one-way ANOVA and Tukey's test. **P* < 0.05, ***P* < 0.01, a – compared to untreated control, b – compared to Ado treatment.

Crucial role of ATP production in Ado toxicity is supported by the observation that Ado resistant *Drosophila* cell lines, including Mbn2 cells, do not show such massive accumulation of ATP. Ado taken up into the cytoplasm is in these cells converted to ATP to a much lower extent than in Cl.8+ cells (see Fig. 8). Ado resistance in insect cells has mainly been connected to extracellular Ado deaminases (Zurovec et al., 2002). This was supported by our results indicating that both extra and intracellular adenosine deaminations are major pathways of Ado metabolisation in Mbn2 cells. However, lower uptake of Ado and not as high levels of AMP and ADP in Mbn2 cells compared to Cl.8+ cells indicate that in addition to the higher Ado deaminase activity, less effective transport of Ado, and its phosphorylation to AMP and ADP contribute to Mbn2 resistance to Ado. In this context it is worth noting that the inhibition of AMP deaminase induces Ado toxicity in mammalian cell lines (Barry and Lind, 2000).

The differences in Ado metabolism, among different cell types at the level of its deamination, uptake and phosphorylation suggest elaborate regulation of Ado homeostasis in the *Drosophila* body that might be important especially during the period of tissue remodeling. Critical importance of Ado homeostasis during metamorphosis is supported by the fact that both null mutants in *DmENT2* as well as *ADGF-A* are lethal during late larval/early pupal stages (Dolezal et al., 2003; Knight et al., 2010). Mutants in several *de novo* synthesis pathway genes including *Prat*, *Ade2*, *Ade3*, and *Ade5* display pupal lethality (Ji and Clark, 2006). The key enzyme in the *de novo* purine synthesis - PRAT is not expressed in a large excess over the level necessary for normal development (Clark and MacAfee, 2000). *Drosophila* depends on purines derived from food (Burnet and Sang, 1963) supporting the important role of Ado recycling and redistribution (Henikoff et al., 1986).

For both vertebrates and invertebrates it has been previously shown that the Km value of Ado kinase for Ado was one to two orders of magnitude lower than that for Ado deaminase (Arch and Newsholme, 1978). Based on these findings we presume that Ado uptake and its effective phoshorylation even in relatively low Ado concentrations allows effective Ado redistribution and reutilization in newly formed tissues and organs, while high level of extracellular Ado deaminase enzymes in the hemolymph prevent major local Ado level fluctuations and keep the extracellular Ado below dangerous levels. Thus the maximum possible amount of Ado would be recycled in newly formed tissues (e.g. imaginal discs) while the tissues with slower growth/lower metabolic activity would have their Ado-recycling capacity limited due to high expression of both extracellular and intracellular deaminases.

We conclude that unlike the ATP production in Mbn2 cells (and other cell types, unpublished results), the amount of ATP produced in Cl.8+ cells is directly proportional to the level of extracellular Ado and is limited only by the metabolic capacity of the cells. In the



Fig. 8. Comparison of Ado response in Cl.8+ and Mbn2 cells. (A) Effect of Ado on Mbn2 cells proliferation. Cells were incubated in CM without Ado or with indicated Ado concentrations for 3 days. Cell numbers were counted every 24 h using images of the same area of Petri dish. (B) Comparison of Ado uptake in Mbn2 and Cl.8+ cells. Mbn2 cells were incubated with different concentrations of H3-Ado (5–50 μ M) for an hour and the data were compared with Cl.8+ cells. Data are expressed as the amount of pmoles transported to the cytoplasm per μ g of protein. (C) ATP production in Mbn2 cells treated by Ado. The cells were incubated in CM medium containing various Ado concentrations (50 μ M, 100 μ M, 200 μ M). The amount of ATP (pmoles ATP per μ g protein) was monitored in regular intervals for 12 h. (D) Comparison of Ado treatment of Mbn2 and Cl.8+ cells. Cells were treated with 200 μ M Ado for 12 h. Data are present as relative increase in ATP level compared to control. (E) Comparison of Ado incorporation into cellular Ado metabolites pool. Cells were incubated in 100 μ M H3-Ado for 2 h and lysed, the lysates were separated by HPLC and the percentage of radioactivity in each fraction corresponding to Ino, AMP, ADP, and ATP was determined using scintillation counting. Each point represents mean \pm SD of three independent experiments. "*P* < 0.05 for whole data series compared with corresponding value for CL8+ cells by Tukey's test.



Fig. 9. RT-PCR analysis of expression profile of genes involved in Ado signaling and metabolism in Cl.8+ and Mbn2 cell lines. The relative gene expression is presented as log₂ ratios to the least abundant transcript (log₂ $\Delta\Delta$ ct). Data were normalized to internal control gene *Rack1*. Values represent averages from two independent biological samples. Bars indicate SEM. **P* < 0.05 compared with corresponding value for Cl.8+ cells by Tukey's test.

other words, these cells may lack an endogenous feedback mechanism that would protect them from the excessive ATP production that at higher doses of Ado results in the depletion of cell supplies, growth arrest, and eventually cell death. The exact nature of metabolic changes causing Ado-mediated growth arrest and cell death, however, will require further studies.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Dr. Anna Zaloudikova and Pavla Kruzberska for technical assistance. We are also grateful to Dr. Vladimir Dolezal for critical reading of the manuscript. The study was supported by the Grant Agency of Czech Academy of Sciences (KJB501410801) and by Research Center Program MSMT - LC06077. The presented work also used the infrastructure build with the help of European Community's Seventh Framework Programme (FP7/ 2007-2013) under grant agreement no. 229518.

Appendix. Supplementary material

Supplementary material associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at doi:10.1016/j.ibmb.2012.01.002.

References

- Arch, J.R., Newsholme, E.A., 1978. Activities and some properties of 5'-nucleotidase, adenosine kinase and adenosine deaminase in tissues from vertebrates and invertebrates in relation to the control of the concentration and the physiological role of adenosine. Biochem. J. 174, 965–977.
- Aymerich, I., Foufelle, F., Ferre, P., Casado, F.J., Pastor-Anglada, M., 2006. Extracellular adenosine activates AMP-dependent protein kinase (AMPK). J. Cell Sci. 119, 1612–1621.
- Barron, J.T., Gu, L., 2000. Energetic effects of adenosine on vascular smooth muscle. Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol. 278, H26–H32.
- Barry, C.P., Lind, S.E., 2000. Adenosine-mediated killing of cultured epithelial cancer cells. Cancer Res. 60, 1887–1894.
- Burnet, B., Sang, J.H., 1963. Dietary Utilization of DNA and its derivatives by Drosophila-melanogaster (Meig). J. Insect Physiol. 9, 553-562.
- Burnstock, G., 2011. Introductory overview of purinergic signalling. Front. Biosci. 3, 896–900. Elite ed.
- Clark, D.V., MacAfee, N., 2000. The purine biosynthesis enzyme PRAT detected in proenzyme and mature forms during development of Drosophila melanogaster. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 30, 315–323.
- Cullen, C.F., Milner, M.J., 1991. Parameters of growth in primary cultures and cell lines established from Drosophila imaginal discs. Tissue Cell 23, 29–39.
- da Silva, C.G., Jarzyna, R., Specht, A., Kaczmarek, E., 2006. Extracellular nucleotides and adenosine independently activate AMP-activated protein kinase in endothelial cells: involvement of P2 receptors and adenosine transporters. Circ. Res. 98, e39–47.
- Di Iorio, P., Kleywegt, S., Ciccarelli, R., Traversa, U., Andrew, C.M., Crocker, C.E., Werstiuk, E.S., Rathbone, M.P., 2002. Mechanisms of apoptosis induced by purine nucleosides in astrocytes. Glia 38, 179–190.
- Dolezal, T., Dolezelova, E., Zurovec, M., Bryant, P.J., 2005. A role for adenosine deaminase in Drosophila larval development. Plos Biol. 3, e201.
- Dolezal, T., Gazi, M., Zurovec, M., Bryant, P.J., 2003. Genetic analysis of the ADGF multigene family by homologous recombination and gene conversion in Drosophila. Genetics 165, 653–666.
- Dolezelova, E., Nothacker, H.P., Civelli, O., Bryant, P.J., Zurovec, M., 2007. A Drosophila adenosine receptor activates cAMP and calcium signaling. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 37, 318–329.
- Dolezelova, E., Zurovec, M., Dolezal, T., Simek, P., Bryant, P.J., 2005. The emerging role of adenosine deaminases in insects. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 35, 381–389.
- Fenckova, M., Hobizalova, R., Fric, Z.F., Dolezal, T., 2011. Functional characterization of ecto-5'-nucleotidases and apyrases in Drosophila melanogaster. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 41, 956–967.
- Feoktistov, I., Biaggioni, I., Cronstein, B.N., 2009. Adenosine receptors in wound healing, fibrosis and angiogenesis. Handbook Exp. Pharmacol., 383–397.
- Fredholm, B.B., Johansson, S., Wang, Y.Q., 2011. Adenosine and the regulation of metabolism and body temperature. Adv. Pharmacol. 61, 77–94.
- Green, H., Chan, T., 1973. Pyrimidine starvation induced by adenosine in fibroblasts and lymphoid cells: role of adenosine deaminase. Science 182, 836–837.
- Hardie, D.G., 2004. AMP-activated protein kinase: a key system mediating metabolic responses to exercise. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 36, 28–34.
- Hasko, G., Cronstein, B.N., 2004. Adenosine: an endogenous regulator of innate immunity. Trends Immunol. 25, 33–39.
- Hellsten, Y., Frandsen, U., 1997. Adenosine formation in contracting primary rat skeletal muscle cells and endothelial cells in culture. J. Physiol. 504 (Pt 3), 695–704.
- Henderson, J.F., Scott, F.W., 1980. Inhibition of animal and invertebrate cell growth by naturally occurring purine bases and ribonucleosides. Pharmacol. Ther. 8, 539–571.
- Henikoff, S., Nash, D., Hards, R., Bleskan, J., Woolford, J.F., Naguib, F., Patterson, D., 1986. Two Drosophila melanogaster mutations block successive steps of de novo purine synthesis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 83, 3919–3923.
- Huber-Ruano, I., Pinilla-Macua, I., Torres, G., Casado, F.J., Pastor-Anglada, M., 2010. Link between high-affinity adenosine concentrative nucleoside transporter-2 (CNT2) and energy metabolism in intestinal and liver parenchymal cells. J. Cell Physiol. 225, 620–630.
- Jackson, E.K., Mi, Z., Dubey, R.K., 2007. The extracellular cAMP-adenosine pathway significantly contributes to the in vivo production of adenosine. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 320, 117–123.
- Ji, Y., Clark, D.V., 2006. The purine synthesis gene Prat2 is required for Drosophila metamorphosis, as revealed by inverted-repeat-mediated RNA interference. Genetics 172, 1621–1631.
- King, A.E., Ackley, M.A., Cass, C.E., Young, J.D., Baldwin, S.A., 2006. Nucleoside transporters: from scavengers to novel therapeutic targets. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 27, 416–425.
- Kizaki, H., Suzuki, K., Tadakuma, T., Ishimura, Y., 1990. Adenosine receptor-mediated accumulation of cyclic AMP-induced T-lymphocyte death through internucleosomal DNA cleavage. J. Biol. Chem. 265, 5280–5284.
- Knight, D., Harvey, P.J., Iliadi, K.G., Klose, M.K., Iliadi, N., Dolezelova, E., Charlton, M.P., Zurovec, M., Boulianne, G.L., 2010. Equilibrative nucleoside transporter 2 regulates associative learning and synaptic function in Drosophila. J. Neurosci. 30, 5047–5057.
- Linden, J., 2001. Molecular approach to adenosine receptors: receptor-mediated mechanisms of tissue protection. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 41, 775–787.
- Lum, L., Yao, S., Mozer, B., Rovescalli, A., Von Kessler, D., Nirenberg, M., Beachy, P.A., 2003. Identification of Hedgehog pathway components by RNAi in Drosophila cultured cells. Science 299, 2039–2045.

- Machado, J., Abdulla, P., Hanna, W.J., Hilliker, A.J., Coe, I.R., 2007. Genomic analysis of nucleoside transporters in Diptera and functional characterization of DmENT2, a Drosophila equilibrative nucleoside transporter. Physiol. Genomics 28, 337–347.
- Matherne, G.P., Headrick, J.P., Coleman, S.D., Berne, R.M., 1990. Interstitial transudate purines in normoxic and hypoxic immature and mature rabbit hearts. Pediatr. Res. 28, 348–353.
- Merighi, S., Benini, A., Mirandola, P., Gessi, S., Varani, K., Leung, E., Maclennan, S., Borea, P.A., 2005. A3 adenosine receptor activation inhibits cell proliferation via phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt-dependent inhibition of the extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 phosphorylation in A375 human melanoma cells. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 19516–19526.
- Merighi, S., Mirandola, P., Milani, D., Varani, K., Gessi, S., Klotz, K.N., Leung, E., Baraldi, P.G., Borea, P.A., 2002. Adenosine receptors as mediators of both cell proliferation and cell death of cultured human melanoma cells. J. Invest. Dermatol. 119, 923–933.
- Nyce, J.W., 1999. Insight into adenosine receptor function using antisense and geneknockout approaches. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 20, 79–83.
- Ohana, G., Bar-Yehuda, S., Barer, F., Fishman, P., 2001. Differential effect of adenosine on tumor and normal cell growth: focus on the A3 adenosine receptor. J. Cell Physiol. 186, 19–23.
- Ohkubo, S., Nagata, K., Nakahata, N., 2007. Adenosine uptake-dependent C6 cell growth inhibition. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 577, 35–43.
- Ohta, A., Sitkovsky, M., 2009. The adenosinergic immunomodulatory drugs. Curr. Opin. Pharmacol. 9, 501–506.
- Park, J., Gupta, R.S., 2008. Adenosine kinase and ribokinase-the RK family of proteins. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 65, 2875–2896.
- Peyot, M.L., Gadeau, A.P., Dandre, F., Belloc, I., Dupuch, F., Desgranges, C., 2000. Extracellular adenosine induces apoptosis of human arterial smooth muscle cells via A(2b)-purinoceptor. Circ. Res. 86, 76–85.
- Pfaffl, M.W., 2006. Real-time PCR. Taylor & Francis, New York.
- Ponnoth, D.S., Jamal Mustafa, S., 2011. Adenosine receptors and vascular inflammation. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1808, 1429–1434.
- Porkka-Heiskanen, T., Kalinchuk, A.V., 2011. Adenosine, energy metabolism and sleep homeostasis. Sleep Med. Rev. 15, 123–135.
- Rapaport, E., Garcia-Blanco, M.A., Zamecnik, P.C., 1979. Regulation of DNA replication in S phase nuclei by ATP and ADP pools. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 76, 1643–1647.
- Saitoh, M., Nagai, K., Nakagawa, K., Yamamura, T., Yamamoto, S., Nishizaki, T., 2004. Adenosine induces apoptosis in the human gastric cancer cells via an intrinsic pathway relevant to activation of AMP-activated protein kinase. Biochem. Pharmacol. 67, 2005–2011.
- Sakowicz-Burkiewicz, M., Kocbuch, K., Grden, M., Szutowicz, A., Pawelczyk, T., 2006. Diabetes-induced decrease of adenosine kinase expression impairs the proliferation potential of diabetic rat T lymphocytes. Immunology 118, 402–412.
- Samakovlis, C., Asling, B., Boman, H.G., Gateff, E., Hultmark, D., 1992. In vitro induction of cecropin genes–an immune response in a Drosophila blood cell line. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 188, 1169–1175.
- Sankar, N., Machado, J., Abdulla, P., Hilliker, A.J., Coe, I.R., 2002. Comparative genomic analysis of equilibrative nucleoside transporters suggests conserved protein structure despite limited sequence identity. Nucleic Acids Res. 30, 4339–4350.
- Sauer, A.V., Aiuti, A., 2009. New insights into the pathogenesis of adenosine deaminase-severe combined immunodeficiency and progress in gene therapy. Curr. Opin. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 9, 496–502.
- Seetulsingh-Goorah, S.P., 2006. Mechanisms of adenosine-induced cytotoxicity and their clinical and physiological implications. Biofactors 27, 213–230.
- Shields, G., Sang, J.H., 1970. Characteristics of five cell types appearing during in vitro culture of embryonic material from Drosophila melanogaster. J. Embryol. Exp. Morphol. 23, 53–69.
- Schrier, S.M., van Tilburg, E.W., van der Meulen, H., Ijzerman, A.P., Mulder, G.J., Nagelkerke, J.F., 2001. Extracellular adenosine-induced apoptosis in mouse neuroblastoma cells: studies on involvement of adenosine receptors and adenosine uptake. Biochem. Pharmacol. 61, 417–425.
- Sinclair, C.J., Powell, A.E., Xiong, W., LaRiviere, C.G., Baldwin, S.A., Cass, C.E., Young, J.D., Parkinson, F.E., 2001. Nucleoside transporter subtype expression: effects on potency of adenosine kinase inhibitors. Br. J. Pharmacol. 134, 1037–1044.
- Skinner, M.A., Ho, H.J., Chan, V.L., 1986. Inhibition of methylation of DNA and tRNA by adenosine in an adenosine-sensitive mutant of the baby hamster kidney cell line. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 246, 725–732.
- Szondy, Z., 1994. Adenosine stimulates DNA fragmentation in human thymocytes by Ca(2+)-mediated mechanisms. Biochem. J. 304 (Pt 3), 877–885.
- Van Belle, H., Goossens, F., Wynants, J., 1987. Formation and release of purine catabolites during hypoperfusion, anoxia, and ischemia. Am. J. Physiol. 252, H886–H893.
- Wu, L.F., Li, G.P., Feng, J.L., Pu, Z.J., 2006. Molecular mechanisms of adenosineinduced apoptosis in human HepG2 cells. Acta Pharmacol. Sin. 27, 477–484.
- Zuberova, M., Fenckova, M., Simek, P., Janeckova, L., Dolezal, T., 2010. Increased extracellular adenosine in Drosophila that are deficient in adenosine deaminase activates a release of energy stores leading to wasting and death. Dis. Model. Mech. 3, 773–784.
- Zurovec, M., Dolezal, T., Gazi, M., Pavlova, E., Bryant, P.J., 2002. Adenosine deaminase-related growth factors stimulate cell proliferation in Drosophila by depleting extracellular adenosine. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 99, 4403–4408.

Supplementary materials

Figure S1. Uridine transport in the Cl.8+ cells. Concentration dependency of Uro transport in presence or absence of 50 μ M Ado. Data are present as the amount of pmoles transported to the cytoplasm per μ g of protein. Values are presented as means \pm SD of three independent experiments.



Table S1: List of primers used for the real time RT-PCR amplification of Ado signallingand metabolism genes.

Gene	Sequence
DmEnt1-fw	TCCCTGCGCACCAAGAT
DmEnt1-rev	ATAAACTCGGAGGGAAATAGACC
DmEnt2-fw	CGTGTGCAACGGCATCTAC
DmEnt2-rev	GTTGGAGCCCAGGACGAC
DmEnt3-fw	CATCGCTCTGGGCATCAC
DmEnt3-rev	CCACCGTCAGACCAACATTAT
DmCnt1-fw	GGGGGCTTATGTGTCCTTC
DmCnt1-rev	GGCCGCATCCAAAATAGA
DmCnt2-fw	CTTTGCCAATCCCAGTTCC
DmCnt2-rev	TAGTTCGCCCGCTCGTC
DmAdoR-fw	CCCATCTGAACTCGGCGGTAAATC
DmAdoR-rev	GCCTCCTGCTGCTGCCTCAAC
DmAdk1-fw	GGTCAGTGGGCAAGGATAAG
DmAdk1-rev	AGAAAGAAGCCCGTAAAGTAGAA
DmAdk2-fw	CAACAAGGCTCTGGTGGATAA
DmAdk2-rev	AATGGTGCGCTGAGGTTC
DmAdk3-fw	GGGCTCCAAGGGTGAACT
DmAdk3-rev	ACGGCGCCAAAGAAGAG
AdgfA-fw	AGGCTCATCCAGATTTCATTG
AdgfA-rev	CGGGTACTTTTCCTTTATTTGTT
AdgfB-fw	GCTGACCATTCGGGACAC

- AdgfB-rev CAACTAGATCAAAGCCAACCAT
- AdgfC-fw TGTACACAGAGATTCGGACCAG
- AdgfC-rev TAGACGGCCATAATGACTTTGA
- AdgfD-fw CTGACCACCACCAATAATCTGTA
- AdgfD-rev AGCGCTCCCAAATCTTCTT
- AdgfE-fw ATCGCGCTGGAGGTGTG
- AdgfE-rev CAGAAAGGCCATGTAGAAGTCA
- DrADA-fw GACAGTGGCGTTTTTGATACC
- DrADA-rev CGCTGGCGAATGAATGAT
- MSI-fw CGCCCGATCTGGAGTGAA
- MSI-rev ATATTTGGCAGCGAGGAACG
- DmRack1-fw CCCGTGACAAGACCCTGAT
- DmRack1-rev TAGTTGCCATCGGAGGAGAG

 Table S2: List of primers used in RNAi silencing of Ado signalling and metabolism genes.

Gene	Sequence
DmCht5-fw	ACGCAGTGTGGTACGCTTTATGAA
DmCht5-rev	CGCCGCCTGCCTCCTTATT
DmAdoR-fw	GCTAGTGGGCGCATTGGGTATTC
DmAdoR-rev	CGGAGGCGGGGTTCATCGTA
DmEnt1-fw	ATCTCGAGCAGATGTCTCTTGAAAAGC
DmEnt1-rev	ATTCTAGAATGACTGCTCCTCGAACG
DmEnt2-fw	ATCTCGAGTAATCCCGAAATCAGAGTGC
DmEnt2-rev	ATCTCGAGTAATCCCGAAATCAGAGTGC
DmEnt3-fw	ATCTCGAGTGTGAATAATCCGCCAGAGG
DmEnt3-rev	ATTCTAGATGTAGTCCCAGAAATAGTGG
DmCnt1-fw	GAGAAGCCAGTGCCAGAGGTTA
DmCnt1-rev	AAGGGGAGGCGCAGGCAGAGTAT
DmCnt2-fw	GCGCATAGTCATCACGGGAATC
DmCnt2-rev	GCGGGAGCTGCCATCACC
DmAdk2-fw	GCCGCCGGACTGGATGTTCACTAC
DmAdk2-rev	CGCGTCGGGTTTTTTCTTCTCCA
DmAdk3-fw	GCGGGTTTTTGGCCTCAGTAT
DmAdk3-rev	CATCGGATTTGGCCCTCTTTTC
DmAdk1-fw	CGGTGGAGCGCAAGCAAATC
DmAdk1-rev	GAATCCGGCCACAAAAGCATCTC

CONCLUSIONS

- 1) We have established the functional cAMP assay for the activation of *Drosophila* adenosine receptor in *Drosophila* cells *in vitro*. We used *Drosophila* neuroblast cell line with high endogenous *AdoR* expression and the cAMP responses in *Drosophila* cells were detected by the luminescence readout of expressed GloSensor reporter protein.
- 2) We show that cAMP is the preferred physiological second messenger of adenosine signaling in *D. melanogaster* cells.
- 3) We found and characterized several DmAdoR agonists and antagonists and also examined their effects *in vivo*. The most efficacious agonists at DmAdoR were C2-substituted adenine analogs, while the best DmAdoR antagonists were non-xanthine polyheterocycles. Simple xanthines like caffeine, theophylline and DPCPX failed to antagonize DmAdoR signaling. We show that adenosine analogs are metabolically more stable than adenosine and mimic DmAdoR overexpression and knockout, respectively. We also combined bioinformatic and pharmacological approach and provided new insights into the role of specific amino acid residues in the DmAdoR, since the *Drosophila* sequence is quite divergent from the mammalian receptors.
- 4) We detected that *Drosophila* imaginal disc cells (Cl8+) have extremely low AdoR expression, hence its adenosine response is exclusively controlled by Ado uptake via both equilibrative and concentrative transporters. We show that the adverse Ado effect on cell morphology, growth and viability in *Drosophila* Cl.8+ cells results from an excessive Ado uptake leading to massive ATP accumulation and depletion of supplies.
- 5) We show that different types of *Drosophila* cell lines significantly differ by their ability to reutilize Ado, which has in turn a dramatic effect on their energy homeostasis. Different response of cells to Ado is connected with the variations in expression profiles of genes connected with Ado metabolism, transport and signalisation.

Our findings will help to explain complexity and tissue specificity of disease phenotypes connected with changes in adenosine signaling and metabolism.

© for non-published parts Lucie Kučerová

lucie.kucerova.entu@email.cz

Adenosine signaling in *Drosophila* Ph.D. Thesis, 2013

All rights reserved For non-commercial use only

University of South Bohemia in České Budějovice Faculty of Science Branišovská 31 CZ-37005 České Budějovice, Czech Republic

Phone: +420 387 772 244 www.prf.jcu.cz, e-mail: sekret@prf.jcu.cz